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FEDERAL CITY COLLEGE AS A LAND GRANT COLLEGE

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 13, 1968

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
SvscommrrTEE No. 5 OF THE
ComMrrTEE ON THE DI1sTRICT OF COLUMBIA,
Washington, D.C.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:00 a.m. in Room
1310, Longworth House Office Building, Honorable B. F. Sisk (Chair-
man of the Subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Sisk, Walker, Nelsen, Horton, Harsha,
Gude, and Zwach.

Also present: James T. Clark, Clerk; Hayden S. Garber, Counsel;
Sara Watson, Assistant Counsel; Donald Tubridy, Minority Clerk;
and Leonard O. Hilder, Investigator.

Mr. Srsk. Subcommittee No. 5 will come to order.

The Committee has for consideration this morning several bills : FL.R.
15280, a bill by Mr. Nelsen, and joined with him is Mr. Horton, Mr.
O’Konski, and Mr. Mathias; also H.R. 15886 by Mr. Gude; and a bill
which has passed the Senate—which I understand is an identical bill—
S. 1999 by Senator Morse of Oregon.

The purpose I understand of this legislation is to amend the Dis-
trict of Columbia Public Education Act (P.L. 89-791, approved Nov.
7, 1966, 80 Stat. 1426) which established the Federal City College.
We are interested in qualifying the Federal City College as a land-
grant college. Without objection, a copy of the bills and staff memo-
randum thereon, will be made a part of the record at this time. Also
there will be reports from some of the Departments which will be
made a part of the record upon their becoming available. (See p. 34.)

(The other documents referred to follow :)

(H.R. 15280, 89th Cong., 2d sess., by Messrs. Nelsen, Horton, O’Konski, and
Mathias, on Feb. 8, 1968; H.R. 15886 by Mr. Gude on March 12, 1968; and S. 1999
by Mr. Morse, passed by Senate on Dec. 8, 1967)

A BILL To amend the District of Columbia Public Education Act

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That the District of Columbia Public Educa-
tion Act is amended by adding at the end thereof the following new title :

TITLE IV—MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

Sec. 401. In the administration of the Act entitled “An Act to apply a portion
of the proceeds of the public lands to the more complete endownment and support
of the colleges for the benefit of agriculture and the mechanic arts established
under the provisions of an Act of Congress approved July second, eighteen hun-
dred and sixty two”, approved August 30, 1890 (26 Stat. 417; 7 U.S.C. 321-326,
328) ; the tenth paragraph under the heading “Emergency Appropriations” of the

1)




2

Act entitled “An Act making appropriations for the Department of Agriculture
for the fiscal year ending June thirtieth, nineteen hundred and eight”, approved
March 4, 1907 (34 Stat. 1256, 1281; 7 U.S.C. 322) ; the Act of May 8, 1914 (38
Stat. 372; 7 U.S.C. 341-346, 347a, 348, 349) ; section 22 of the Act of June 29,
1935 (49 Stat. 436; 7 U.S.C. 329) ; the Act of March 4, 1940 (54 Stat. 39; 7
'U.8.C. 331); and the Agricultural Marketing Act of 1946 (60 Stat. 1087; 7
U.8.C. 1621-1629), the Federal City College authorizd by this Act shall be
considered to be a college established for the benefit of agriculture and the
mechanic arts in accordance with the provisions of the Act of July 2, 1862 (12
‘Stat. 503; 7 U.8.C. 301-305, 307, 308), and the term ‘“State” as used in the
aforementioned laws or provisions of laws shall include the District of Columbia.

SEc. 402. (a) Section 22 of the Act of June 29, 1935 (49 Stat. 436; 7 U.S.C.
329), as amended, is amended by striking out “$7,650,000” and inserting in lieu
thereof “$7,800,000”, and by striking out “$4,300,000” and inserting in lieu
thereof ‘“$4,320,000”.

(b) In lieu of extending to the District of Columbia those provisions of the
Act of July 2, 1862 (12 Stat. 503; 7 U.8.C. 301-305, 307, 308), relating to dona-
tions of public lands or land secrip for the endowment and maintenance of col-
leges for the benefit of agriculture and the mechanic arts, there is authorized

" to be appropriated to the District of Columbia the sum of $7,241,706. Amounts
appropriated under this subsection shall be held and considered to have been
granted to the District of Columbia subject to those provisions of that Act appli-
cable to the proceeds from the sale of land or land serip.

SEc. 403. There are hereby authorized to be appropriated such sums as may
be necessary to extend the provisions of the Act of May 8, 1914 (38 Stat. 372;
7 U.S.C. 341-346, 347a, 348, 349), to the District of Columbia. Sums so appropri-
ated shall be in addition to and not in substitution for, sums otherwise appro-
priated under such Act, or otherwise appropriated for agricultural extension
work. Four per centum of the sums so appropriated for such fiscal year shall
be allotted to the Federal Extension Service, Department of Agriculture, for

- administrative, technical, and other services of the Department in carrying out

the purposes of this section. The District of Columbia shall not be required to
offset allotments authorized under this section.

SEc. 404. The enactment of this title, shall, as respects the District of Co-
lumbia, be deemed to satisfy any requirement of State consent contained in any
of the laws or provisions of law referred to in this title.

Sec. 405. Except with respect to the provisions relating to the extension of the
Act of May 8, 1914 (38 Stat. 372; 7 U.S.C. 341-346, 347, 348, 349), to the District of
Columbia, this title shall be effective with respect to appropriations with re-
spect to fiscal years beginning after June 30, 1968. In the case of the provisions of
the Act of May 8, 1914, so extended, such provisions shall take effect upon the
date appropriations are made available for the purpose of carrying out such
extension.

STAFF MEMORANDUM—HEARING oN H.R 15280 (NELSEN, HorToN, O’KONSKI,
MAaTrHIAS) ; H.R. 15886 (GUDE), AND S. 1999 (Morse)—IpENTICAL BIirrs To
AMEND THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA PUBLIC EDUCATION ACT

Purpose of Bill.—To amend D.C. Public Education Act (P.L. 89-791, approved
Nov. 7, 1966, 80 Stat. 1426, D.C. Code, title 31, sec. 1601, which established the
TFederal City College and the Washington Technical Institute) to qualify the
Federal City College as a land-grant college.

Provisions of Bill—The Federal City College would:

(1) Quality for a $50,000 annual grant (under the Morrill Acts of 1862
and 1890) to be used for instruection in agriculture and mechanic arts, home
economics, youth and community development, etc. The term “State” in these
Acts is amended to include the District of Columbia. (Sec. 401)

(2) Qualify for fund allotments for research, investigation and experi-
mentation in marketing, consumer education, food handling, etc., under the
Agricultural Marketing Act of 1946. (Sec. 401)

(8) Participate in a total of $170,000 annual grant (under the Bankhead-
Jones Act of 1935) providing for agricultural research, extension work and
increased support for land-grant colleges. (Sec. 402(a))

(4) Receive authorization for a capital grant of $7.241,706 (in lieu of pub-
lic land grants or land-serip provided‘in the 1862 Morrill Act for the States),
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to be an endowment to be invested in bonds and the income used for support
of the college’s mechanic arts and agricultural programs. (See 402(b))

(8) Participate in cooperative ewtension service, including home ecomom-
ics and 4-H programs of the Department of Agriculture (by extending the
Smith-Lever Act of 1914), without requiring the District to match the Fed-
eral allottments on a 50-50 basis. It is estimated the District will receive
$100,000 to $700,000 under these programs. (Sec. 403)

(6) In addition to providing basic, enabling legislation for the college to
qualify under the land-grant programs indicated, the bill includes for the Dis-
trict of Columbia acceptance of the terms and conditions thereof. (Sec. 404)

(7) BEffective date. (Sec. 405)

Mr. Stsk. I understand that my colleagues, Mr. Nelsen, and I believe
Mr. Horton, also, have some brief statements they would like to make.
So Mr. Nelsen, one of the authors of the bill, if you have a statement,
you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. ANCHER NELSEN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Mr. Nrrsen. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I will submit the statement for the
record, but I am also advised that Congressman Zwach, who is in at-
tendance, has an equal interest in this bill. His original pride for the
technical school to be set up as a land-grant college. However, we do
find that because of provisions of Law, the Washington Technical In-
stitute did not qualify, whereas the Liberal Arts College, or the Fed-
eral City College, can so qualify. It is my understanding that there is
an agreement between the two schools that they will share in the funds
if this bill passes, and I want to make that a part of the record so
that it is well established that the Washington Technical Institute will

<qualify and will receive some of the funds. And it is my understanding

that the hearing will further develop this thought.

I hope, Mr. Chairman that this 1s agreeable with the Committee. T
have a conflict; I have another committee that is sitting right now in
Executive Session. I will leave my statement for the record and I hope
the members of the Committee will further document the understand-
ifng o"?f agreement between the two schools relative to the use of the

unds.

Mr. Sisk. Without objection the full statement of the gentleman
from Minnesota will be made a part of the record.

Mr. Nersen. Mr. Chairman, on February 8, 1968 I introduced FL.R.
15280, which would amend the District of Columbia Public Educa-
tion Act in order to name the Federal City College as the land-grant
college for the District of Columbia. Co-sponsoring the bill with me
are our colleagues, Congressman Mathias, O’Konski and Horton.

The District of Columbia is the last remaining area in our Nation
without the services of a land-grant college. This legislation would
provide educational opportunities for citizens of the District to study
for careers in community services and to receive the benefits of co-
operative extension programs,

The bill will qualify the Federal City College for: (1) Morrill Act
funds of $50,000 and Bankhead-Jones Act funds of $170,000 annually
for college instruction in mechanical arts, home economics, 4-H youth
development programs and environmental sciences; (2) Smith-Lever
funds to develop cooperative extension services in home economics
and 4-H programs for people in the District. Funding would be deter-
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mined by the Department of Agriculture based on kinds of programs
that can be carried out in the District; (8) Agricultural Marketing
Act for consumer education (funds are granted by USDA only on
request) ; and (4) a capital grant of $7,141,706 as an endowment, in
lieu of land as originally granted to the 50 state land-grant colleges.
This endowment is to be invested in government, state and city bonds.
The interest is to be used for college instruction programs similar to
programs in our state land-grant colleges.

Initially, it was my intent to designate the Washington Technical
Institute as the D.C. Land-Grant College, principally because of my
longtime personal interest in developing the Institute. However, my
research indicates that to designate the 2-year Technical Institute
would run contrary to the long-established public policy of desig-
nating 4-year institutions as land-grant recipients. The Federal City
College qualifies in this respect.

Nonetheless, it is my firm understanding that the Board of Higher
Education for the Federal City College intends to enter into a memo-
randum of agreement with the Board of the Washington Technical
Institute which would delegate to the Institute course work and funds
to carry out certain land-grant grggrams. It would be my intent, with
your support, to see that this is done and is reflected in the history and
report of this legislation.

"The Senate passed similar legislation (S. 1999) on December 6,
1967. The Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, the Depart-
ment of Agriculture, the Government of the District of Columbia, and
the Bureau of the Budget, recommend this legislation for the citizens
of the District.

Therefore, Mr. Chairman, I urge the Subcommittee to give this bill
every positive consideration in the hope that we may see enactment
before the termination of this session.

Mr. Sisk. The gentleman from New York, Mr. Horton, I believe
has a statement he wanted to make.

Mr. Horton. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

T thank you for the opportunity to speak on this bill, and I, too, will
make my statement as part of the record in order to conserve time.

thr. SI(S]—K. Without objection, the statement will be made a part of
the record.

STATEMENT OF HON. FRANK HORTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. Horrox. Mr. Chairman, T was pleased to co-sponsor the bill
now under consideration, H.R. 15280, along with our colleagues, Con-
gressmen Nelsen, Mathias and O’Konski; and I am gratified that this
Subcommittee has undertaken the first step toward enactment, hope-
fully, of this very desirable legislation.

H.R. 15280 would enable the Federal City College to be the District
of Columbia recipient of the various benefits of the land-grant college
acts in the same manner as the land-grant colleges of all the fifty
States and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico.

As we all know, the first land-grant benefits were enacted more than
a century ago when this nation was largely rural. We had to tame and
cultivate a wilderness. At that time, Congress passed legislation to
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encourage centers of learning to explore the mysteries of agriculture.
The Morrill Act of 1862 was the beginning. We need only look to the
results of that farsighted effort to make a judgment as to whether our
Congressional predecessors were correct or not. Our farm expertise,
production, and organization is far superior to that of any other
nation in the world.

But now, 100 years later, seventy percent of our nation’s population
live in urban areas like Washington, Chicago, or Rochester, N.Y. As
is obvious even to the most myopic among us, the problems of these
heavily impacted urban areas are staggering. But just as our institu-
tions of learning changed the future of our farms, certainly these same
academic sources can help change the future of our cities. This bill is
a step in that direction.

The land-grant college program has worked magnificently well
throughout the nation since its inception. Is there any valid reason
why programs and facilities now available to our rural areas cannot
be tailored to our cities, especially in this time of urban crisis?

Under H.R. 15280, the Federal City College would :

(1) Qualify under the Morrill Act of 1890 for a $50,000 annual
grant to be used for instruction in mechanical arts, home economics,
youth and community development and environmental sciences, in-
cluding instructor tralning, under the grant program administered by
the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare;

(2) Participate under the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935 with the
fifty States and Puerto Rico in further grants made available an-
nually through HEW for the support of land-grant colleges. The
Federal City College would receive an equal share of an annual na-
tional grant of $7.8 million, or $150,000 and, on a population basis, a
share of a further national grant of $4.3 million, or $20,000—for a
total of $170,000 to support such instruction. However, to prevent
the dilution of the present entitlement of the fifty States and Puerto
Rico to endowment and support funds, Section 402 of the bill au-
thorizes additional appropriations for this purpose of $170,000 to take
care of the District of Columbia;

(3) Participate under the Smith-Lever Act in the Federal Exten-
sion Service program administered by the Department of Agriculture
through the land-grant colleges by developing cooperative extension
services including home economics and 4-H youth programs to people
not residents in the college. Section 403 of the bill authorizes addi-
tional appropriations to extend the provisions of the extension pro-
gram Cto the people of the District of Columbia through the Federal
City College;

('1) Q,uflii’y under the Agricultural Marketing Act for Depart-
ment of Agriculture fund allotments for research, investigation, and
experimentation in marketing, consumer education, food handling and
packaging and related areas; )

(5) Receive, through the District government, a capital grant of
$7,241,706 as an endowment to be invested in bonds, the income to be
used for support of the mechanical arts and agricultural programs
of the college. The principal would be unimpairable, and 1if di-
minished would have to be restored by their District of Columbia. This
orant is in lieu of the land grants made to othei colleges in earlier years
under the first Morrill Act of 1862.

91-313—68——2
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I urge that this
vital legislation be given every positive consideration. Qur cities are
in a state of crisis and, though this bill provdes no panacea or even a
large part of the answer to the problems of this city of 800,000 people—
a population larger than 8 States—at least it is a step in the right
direction. Thank you.

Mr. Zwacu. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Sisk. Yes, sir. '

Mr. ZwacH. Mr. Chairman, I also have a statement I would like to
submit for the record. And I would just like to state that I have been
long interested in 4-H extension work for the District. I introduced
the original bill, and I want to give it my full and entire support.

Mr. Sisk. Thank you, Mr. Zwach. And without objection, your
statement will be made a part of the record.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN M. ZWACH, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Mr. Zwacu., Mr. Chariman, H.R. 15280 designates that the Federal
City College become the land grant college for the District of Colum-
‘bia, by amending the District of Columbia Education Act. It also
bestows certain stipulated sums under previous authorization and ap-
propriation laws relating to land grant institutions as it affects agri-
culture and mechanical arts instruction. The passage of this Act will
provide a degree of permancy and balance to this new College that
should be greatly beneficial. It also emphasizes the role of the College
in carrying out the agricultural extension program for the District of
Columbia. Besides the 4-H work and the Home Economics programs
that we ordinarily associate with Agricultural Extension, the authority
granted to a land grant institution will also allow for courses of study
to be undertaken that will have a particular value in training for the
unique problems in our Nation’s Capital.

As you know, I introduced a bill H.R. 10680 last June in order to
bring the benefits of extension services to Washington, D.C., feeling
that this great program which has been so helpful in building character
and family solidarity, should be launched here. This bill, I feel, would
have provided an immediacy to working on this problem, that the
present bill will not be able to do. Tt provided more funds than does
H.R. 15280, and it carried a five year termination date so that Congress
could review and re-assess the merits of this program within the
District. However, the bill we have before us does provide a more
lasting framework and foundation for a slower but more permanent
g;owt(}ll of the institution and of the programs authorized in the course
of study.

Because of the urgency for providing some helpful solutions to the
pressing problems in Washington, I felt that less than an all-out effort
would not be wise at this time. There is a large group of trained 4H
leaders and workers who have experience in many of our larger cities
in the several states from which we felt we could draw, along with a
large number of interested citizens in the District, and thus have a
broad operating program by this summer. It may be possible that a

supplemental short term appropriation following the passage of this.

bill could still be effective this year.
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As you all know, the extension program is a “cooperative” one,
shared in by individuals, counties, states and the Federal government.
To be truly successful, we should not deny this right of cooperation
from the District. This will mean involvement in the planning, and
in financing this program at all levels. However, until some further
degree of progress has been made toward self-sufficiency and respon-
sibility has been made in the District, I believe that we should not
force the District of Columbia at this time to make their rightful
financial contribution. However, this must be a goal to be reached if
this program is to be a truly “District of Columbia Extension Pro-

ram.”
. I do support the passage of H.R. 15280 immediately and urge my
colleagues to regard this program favorably.

Mr. Sisk. Mr. Gude, Mr. Nelson has already made a brief statement
and his full statement. has been made a part of the record; so has Mr.
Horton and Mr. Zwach, who just concluded his statement. Do you have
any statement that you would like to make before we hear from the
withesses ?

Mr. Gupe. No; not at this time.

Mr. Stsk. All right. The Committee has with it this morning Dr.
Frank Farner, President of the Federal City College, and Dr. Eugene
Wiegman, Director of the College Extension Service. If you two gen-
tlemen would come up to the witness stand, the Committee will be glad
to hear from you; whichever one of you would like, speak first. We
will leave that choice up to you. I believe we have a statement, written
statement, here from you, Dr. Farner; so if you want to, proceed
with it.

And T might say, you might summarize this or you can read it in its
entirety. In either case, without objection the full statement of Dr.
Farner, the President of the Federal City College, will be made a part
of the record. This is a combined statement by you, Dr. Farner, and
Dr. Wiegman?

Dr. FARNER. Yes. _

Mr. Sisk. You gentlemen may proceed in whatever way you wish.
As T said, you can read the statement in its entirety or summarize it,
whichever you prefer.

STATEMENT OF DR. FRANK FARNER, PRESIDENT, FEDERAL CITY
COLLEGE, AND DR. EUGENE WIEGMAN, DIRECTOR OF EXTENSION,
FEDERAL CITY COLLEGE, ACCOMPANIED BY CHARLES A. HORSXY,
.5Q., PRESIDENT, BOARD OF HIGHER EDUCATION OF THE DIS-
TRICT OF COLUMBIA

Dr. Farner. Thank you, very much. We appreciate the chance to
testify. Since the members of the subcommittee have taken the pains
to reduce their time, I think I will try to summarize the first several
pages which deal with the intent of the Act and the matter of extend-
ing into the District of Columbia the land-grant concept, and move
right over our third page which addresses the questions of why a
land-grant college in the District of Columbia. And it explains the
types of programs which are succeeding elsewhere in urban America
and how they could be helpful to the urban setting here in Washing-
ton; and then move directly to the issue that was mentioned earlier,
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and that is the involvement of the two colleges and for that matter
really other institutions which have strengths in this area.

There are some strengths in the private sector institutions here in
Washington that could be of great help. So let me read the testimony,
if I may, beginning on page 6. This deals with our Memorandum of
Participation that we are developing with the Technical Institute:

Our sister institution, the Washington Technical Institute would benefit also
by having the Federal City College named the land-grant college. The Federal
College would enter into'a Memorandum of Participation with the Washington
'City Technical Institute, under which the Washington Technical Institute would
assume certain academic instruction and extension services in vocational and
technical education. This would assure minimum duplication of instruction at the
two public institutions. The Washington Technical Institute would be involved
heavily in instruction in engineering and the mechanical arts. Other institutions
could also be asked to participate in programs in which they have special
strengths to contribute.

In conclusion, it is our belief that the Federal City College is suited for the
task at hand. Land-grant colleges, such as the Federal City College will become
upon passage of these bills, were established to serve all the people, not just
the privileged few who could afford an education. We like to think of ourselves as
the College without walls—a place to provide education of excellence within, not
shut away from, the city. We see the city as our campus, and the passage of H.R.
15280 and 8. 1999 will make this vision a reality.

Dr. Wiegman is the technical expert on the adaptation of the land
grant principle to a college, and I am prepared to talk on the topic of
the Memorandum of Participation, and any other matters for that
matter.

Mr. Sisk. Dr. Wiegman, would you like to make a statment in
addition, or make any comments?

Dr. Wizeman. Mr. Chairman, President Farner has covered the
concept of land grant colleges. I should like to reiterate that the com-
ing of the land-grant college into the urban areas will help carry out
the spirt of the land-grant colleges that we know throughout the coun-
try. We believe it is just a matter of our being able to staff up quickly
to carry out this legislation.

I'would be glad to answer any questions.

Mr. Sisk. Thank you.

The gentleman from New York, do you have any questions ?

Mr. %IORTON. Well, the gentleman made some comment with regard
to use of these facilities for other educational institutions in the Dis-

- trict, This is your proposal and you do anticipate doing this?

Dr. Farner. That is right, sir. We intend and hope—I do not know
exactly the details of how it is done, but I hope the kind of language
that I just used in this testimony can be a part of the history as an
indication of our desire to spread this function over the strengths of
the Technical Institute and other colleges if we find that they have
strengths useful for this.

Mr. Horron. The bill that is before us would not need to have any
additional language to accomplish this purpose; is that correct?

Dr. Farner. I do not believe so, sir.

Dr. Wireman. Mr. Horton, the general procedure throughout the
50 states where we have land-grant colleges is that one college is named
the land-grant college, and that this college then shares with the other
colleges 1n the state many of the land-grant functions through a
Memorandum of Understanding. Therefore, being consistent with
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what the other states have done, the right thing to do in this case
would be to name one institution which would then develop a Memo-
randum of Understanding with other institutions in a given place to
carry out the responsibilities. Therefore, it would not be necessary,
in our opinion, to amend or to add any other language in that we are
more than willing to submit for the record and for the legislative his-
tory this intent.

Mr. Horron. Very fine. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Farner. Mr. Chairman, I might add, T should have done it
before, that Mr. Horsky, the Chairman of the Board of Higher Edu-
cation, is here also who could answer some of these points as well.

Mr. Sisk. Does the gentleman from Maryland, Mr. Gude, have any
questions. ’

Mr. Gupor. No. T would only like to say, being very familiar with
the land-grant institution in the State of Maryland and having seen
some of the land-grant college services evolve into very valuable serv-
ices for people in suburbanized areas, I can see great merit in having
such an institution in the District of Columbia. I am happy that this
bill is moving forward.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Sisk. Mr. Zwach.

Mr. Zwacs. Mr. Chairman, while this has been traditionally a rural
program, it has been tailored to our urban areas and is doing a won-
derful job in Chicago, Philadelphia, Hartford, New Haven, Connecti-
cut; in Kansas City; Canton and Warren, Ohio; Manchester, New
Hampshire; Camden, New Jersey; Buffalo, New York; Flint, Kala-
mazoo, Grand Rapids and Lansing Michigan ; and Providence, Rhode
Island. The use of these programs for modern development of our
people has been adjusted very splendidly to the need of urban areas.
and I believe that such programs would be very, very helpful in the
City of Washington. After all, the land-grant programs were created
to help people, and who need help more than the poverty-stricken in
our cities.

Mr. S1sk. Thank you, Mr. Zwach.

For purposes of the record, I think we ought to establish, Dr.
Farner, the precedents involved here, because actually now what you
will be doing in lieu of land grants, which, of course, going back to the
original Act—and by the way, I just had called to my attention early
this morning that we had a precedent here going back to 1836, I think.
The old Columbia College—I believe it was called Columbia College
at that time, now George Washington—received some land, and that
was prior, of course, to the Morrill Act, some 26 years before that Act.

What 1 want to get at, though, actually what you will be doing
here, you will be receiving cash in lieu of lands in essence, and T just
wanted for the record will you comment on the precedents here?
It is similar to the situation a decade or so ago when Hawaii was
admitted as a state and there was no land available so that arrange-
ments for in lieu cash payment were arranged.

Dr. Wireman. Mr. Chairman, it is an endowment ; the money must
be invested in safe securities and the receipts or dividends are used for
instructural purposes.

Mr. Sisk. In other words, what I want to do is just establish for
the record that we do have precedent for it to be a cash grant in




10

lieu of lands because as you say there are no lands available in this
case. And I think we do have—as you say, the 1960 Omnibus Act for
Hawaii did make this provision, and so it is of record.

I understand that the amount of funds that are expected to be
authorized then by the provisions of this bill would be something
over $7 million, right, on your original grant?

Dr. Wieeman. This would be the Morrill Act endowment, $7 million.

Mr. Sisk. In addition to that then you will become qualified for
annual amounts in what sum now?

Dr. Wieenman. $50,000 under the first Morrill Act, another $170,000
under the Bankhead-Jones Act. Those are the only two sections under
which we would get an annual appropriation.

Under the Smith-Lever Act we would have to work out yearly a
memorandum with the Secretary of Agriculture to fund programs
agreeable between the Department of Agriculture and the Federal
City College in extension type programs. This sum could vary any-
where from a $100,000 to $700,000 a year, which would be charged to
the Department of Agriculture appropriation budget.

(Subsequently, the following letter was received for the record, in
clarification of participation under the Smith-Lever Act:)

FepERAL CrrY COLLEGE,
Washington, March 14, 1968.

Hon. B. F. 818K,
U.S. House of Representatives,
2242 Reyburn Building,
Washington, D.C.

DeAR CoNerESsMAN S1sK : I would like to supplement my statement of Wednes-
day, March 13 on the Hearing of H.R. 15280 and S. 1999. The supplement relates
10 the Smith-Lever Act which authorizes and funds extension services at the

Tederal City College. .
We wish to make it clear that the Department of Agriculture’s appropriations

for extension services in the District of Columbia will not constitute the entire
cost but that the Federal City College will fund from its operating budget certain

extension services. . . . .
The college is already expending funds for extension services, especially

salaries for personnel and we intend that this procedure will continue even after

receiving Smith-Lever funds for extension.
We do not want to leave the Committee with the opinion that the extension

gervices will be funded entirely by the Department of Agriculture but that the
Federal City College will, as do other land grant colleges, set aside funds to
carry on extension programs in the District of Columbia.

Sincerely yours, .
FrANK FARNER, President.

(See also letter from Tederal City College at p. 38.)

Mr. Sisk. One other question that unfortunately I should have the
answer to but I have not had an opportunity to look into thoroughly
enough—which goes to the matter that I know Mr. Zwach was very
concerned about and the one that was brought out here by Mr. Nelsen—
and that is this cooperative effort whereby certain of these funds you
expect to share with the Washington Technical Institute. Are there
any legal problems in connection with that? T am not opposed to this
sharing of funds, but I am curious to know to what extent this has
been studied in connection with making the Federal City College a
land-grant college, to what, extent is that also going to qual;fy ‘the
Washington Technical Institute which is, after all, a separate mstitu-
tion, to share in these funds. Will they be sharing in the capital
grant? .

Dr. WIEGMAN. Yes, SIT.

Mr. Stsx. To what extent?
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Dr. Wimmeman. Well, Mr. Chairman, once again we have precedent
to fall back on. This is commonly done in numerous states around the
Union where the land grant college does enter into some kind of agree-
ment, with other institutions of higher learning. I am thinking, for
example, of New York, where Cornell University, a land grant college,
does have programs with its sister institutions in the state. I see no
legal barrier as far as the Morrill Act is concerned to do this. As a
matter of fact, we have the precedents.

As far as our own particular act (P.L. 89-791) is concerned which

created the two institutions, I see no problem. Maybe Mr. Horsky
would like to comment to that to see if there is any kind of legal
probiem.
P Mr. S1sk. Actually I wanted to clear this up. It is my understanding
that originally the original legislation as introduced in the Senate
provided that the Washington Technical Institute would be a land
grant college.

Dr. Wieeman. Right.

Mr. Sisk. Now, then, of course, since that time we have this change
here in S. 1999 by the Senate. As T understood from the statement made
by Mr. Nelsen, it was found that the Washington Technical Institute
could not quality. I was curious about why the legislation was changed
to substitute the Federal City College as a beneficiary of the land
grant program. For example, why does the Technical Institute not
qualify ? Why did it not qualify ?

Dr. Wireman. Well, going back to the original Morrill Act of
1862, it mentions in the Act that the college should have a broad Liberal
Arts base, because in addition to the technical courses they emphasized
continually that person should have a liberal educafion. This is
mentioned in the Morrill Act several times. The Federal City College
is the college created by Congress to be a Liberal Arts College in Wash-
ington, D.C. It is a four-year institution with graduate programs which
we find at all of our land grant colleges. It has the kind of broad
base that would allow us to carry out the spirit of the Morrill Act. It
would also allow us to enter into kinds of agreements with the Depart-
ment of Agriculture that only a four-year institution with possibly
graduate programs and extension could do. It is just the vehicle that
can best carry out the spirit of the Morrill Act.

Mr. Stsk. Well, that is fine, Dr. Wiegman. Now, getting back to my
original question, because I am sure you gentlemen have studied this
does the present proposed legislation, H.R. 15280, H.R. 15886, and S
1999, provide ample authority for the sharing of funds by the Federal
City éollege with the Technical Institute. Are you certain of that in
your own mind ?

Dr. Wikeman. We are. Mr. Chairman, we are certain that the his-
tory of the Morrill Act, the tradition that has been developed in the
50 States and the kind of assurance that we have given here in the
legislative history would be the kind of assurance that the Congress
would need, and the kind of assurance that would allow us to coopzmte
with the Washington Technical Institute and other institutions to
enter into yearly a Memorandum of Understanding.

Mr. Stsk. You would advance through a Memorandum of Under-
standing to the Technical Institute?

Dr. Wirenman. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Sisk. Dr. Horsky, this may be somewhat out of order, but I
would just like to have your comments on this. It is my understanding
you are President of the Board of Higher Education of the District of
Columbia established under P.L. 89-791. Now I am sure you have
made some study of this situation and of course your Board in a sense
is going to be controlling here. Are you satisfied that the language in
the present legislation has ample provision to make this ible so
there would be no legal barriers or no questions raised if subsequently
court action were taken ¢

Mr. Horsky. On that question, Mr. Chairman, I have no doubt what-
ever; there is no question about the fact that there is ample authority
to enter into the cooperative 1(':rograms at the Washington Technical
Institute which Dr. Farner has mentioned.

Ishould, perhaps, add by way of further satisfying you and Mr. Nel-
sen as.to the procedures of the boards of the two schools. The Board
of Higher Education for the College, and the Board of Vocational
Education for the Institute, have themselves met in cooperative meet-
ings and are determined that this kind of cooperative arrangement
under the land grant procedures will be worked out. The Boards are
thoroughly in accord with Dr. Farner’s intention to use to the limit
the facilities of the Institute wherever they are appropriate for carry-
ing out the purpose of this legislation and we will do so.

r..S1sK. Thank you, Dr. Horsky. We have some other members who
have come in. And if you want to remain, Dr. Horsky, it might be that
there will be a few more questions. My colleague from New Mexico,
Mr. Walker, do you have any questions ?

I might say we have Dr. Farner, who is President of the Federal
City College, Dr. Wiegman and Mr. Horsky.

Mr. WaLkEr. I have no questions at this time, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Sisk. The gentleman from Ohio—before we dismiss these wit-
nesses who, I think, we have pretty well completed, does the gentleman
from Ohio have any questions ?

Mr. HarsHA. I have a number of them. I want to review them first.
They may have answered some of them. I will wait.

Mr. Sise. Well, we would hope to conclude this hearing this morn-
ing. This is the point I might say to my good friend.

r. Harsma. What is the rush ?

Mr. Sisx. Well, I think there is rush, there is some desire to go ahead
and move the legislation. And I am not trying to rush my good friend.
I realize he got here a bit late. Their statements are before you and
we would like to go ahead, if there are questions to be asked. I was ex-
pecting to dismiss these witnesses and we would not expect to have
them back before us again. Of course, if there are other witnesses, we
will continue this for whatever period of time we need. That is what I
had in mind.

Mr. Warker. Chairman, while we are waiting, before I arrived,
was anyone asked the question, or has anything been said about
what I saw in the paper, namely that the Federal City College would
select students for admission by lottery. Has this been touched on?

Mr. Sisk. Well, I might say to my friend from New Mexico we had
not gone into any of the general questions regarding the Institution
and the setup of the Institution. We had so far concentrated on this
matter of the financing, that new financing would be made available
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in making the Federal City College a land-grant college which, of
course, would then qualify them for the so-called cash in lieu of land-
grants since there are not lands available and would malke available
to the Federal City College a capital grant of initially $7,241,706,
as T understand it, plus it would qualify them for annual grants in
amounts of, say, $50,000 under the Morrill Acts and then I believe un-
der the Bankhead-Jones Act $170,000. Is that approximately right,
Dr. Farner?

Dr. FArNER. Yes.

Mr. Sts. I think Mr. Walker’s point is of interest because we are all
concerned with how you are proceeding, and we have all read headlines
as to the great number of applications that you have, recognizing that
probably you do not have the capacity for 5,000 students to start with,
or whatever amount the most recent amount is. You might proceed to
ask your question. T think it might be helptul.

Mr. Warxer. I was just curious as to whether you have formalized
any specific method whereby you intend to select the students to be
admitted from the applicants.

Mr. Horsky. Let me interject just a moment, sir, and then I will
turn it to Dr. Farner. The Board of Higher Education at its last
meeting tentatively approved a limitation of the number of stu-
dents to less than all that had applied for reasons which Dr. Farner
will explain, and a tentative approval of a method of choosing the
ones from the applicants. We are meeting again tomorrow for fur-
ther consideration of these two questions and hopefully a final de-
cision on it. We have a procedure by which no action of the Board is
taken finally at a meeting. We take it tentatively and then allow
opportunity for further hearing, further community reaction, fur-
ther cogitation until the next meeting when we take the final action,
sort of a first reading proposition. I think on the substance of it with
that statement to you of where it stands T would ask Dr. Farner
to explain what our problem was and what the tentative answers
that we have arrived at are.

Mr. Warxer. I might add at this point that T am not advising any
opposition for or against it.

Mr. Horsxy. You are curious.

Mr. Warkeg. I am curious for that information.

Mr. Horsky. I am glad you are.

Dr. Farner. The original enrollment estimates prepared quite some
time before T came, before we really got going, called 1300 students to
attend the college the first year, and this was the basis on which we
were planning. We also expected not all the students who sent in an
application for admission to necesarily want to come to us only. So
that as we moved our number of applications moved up from 1,000 to
2,000 to even 2,600 or so. When most colleges only realize about 50
percent of registration against the number of applications we seemed
all right against the enrollment of 1,300. But then in the final three
weeks before a deadline we had established of 15 February over 2500
additional applications reached us.

And secondly, we got evidence from interviews and questionnaires
with some of the applicants that many more than is normal had ap-
plied only to us, or were virtually certain to come, so that with these

two factors operating together we shot up to over 5,282 applications
91-313—68——3
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by the deadline. And an indication that rather than 40 or 50 percent

of the applicants actually registering in the fall we might expect 70
to 80 percent even.

This, then, faced us with the proposition of having as many as 4800
students, or 4500 students wishing to attend when we had been plan-
ning and doing our faculty recruiting and our renovation of temporary
facilities and so on on the basis of 1300 which we always knew we could
go a little above.

So at its last meeting, the Board in addition to the two actions which
Mr. Horsky mentioned, that is, saying that 2400 students was as many
as we could recruit faculty for since we are right in the heart or a little
bit past the peak of the faculty recruiting zone now even, and since
there is a six-month lag or so on the renovation of facilities we are
renovating will peak out on capacity at something around 2400, that
we have chosen that figure—I cannot defend that figure over 2300 or
2500 really, but—and in addition to that, that we would explore with
the District government the procedures for amending our 1969 budget
to allow us to handle 2400 students rather than 1800. It is not a direct
proportional increase because some of the money for the lower enroll-
ment was in the form of planning and crankup money to get us started.
So although we are nearly doubling the number of students we are
not in any sense nearly doubling the budget—now we are faced with
the problem of how to select those students who will get the first offers
of admission.

First of all, before I go into that side of it, I would like to allay
some fears that the number 2400 sounds a great deal lower than the
number, say, 5,280, but some 20 percent of the students who have ap-
plied would not accept an offer even if tendered.

Secondly, there are some students in the large group who desire
educational programs that are the strengths of the Institution so as
we do the pre-registration counseling and admission work with these
students, some of them will, I think, elect to apply to the Institution
rather than to us. 7

Thirdly, the parttime-fulltime question is a difficult one for us to
determine. We have interviewed many of our students. They say they
want to be fulltime but then they also say that they wish to work quite
extensively, so it could be that not all of the students will be fulltime
which will open up other opportunities for students on a fulltime
equivalency basisto fill those positions.

Then, last, we will have a certain amount of attrition in the student
body during the three quarters of the academic year, and we intend to
fill back up to the original 2400 on those basis which are not used by
those students who do not continue after the first quarter.

So that all-in-all, we think that we will be able, with 2400 spaces,
to offer admission to just under 90 percent of the applicants, but they
would not all be able to be offered admission. Some of them might be
asked to start in January instead of this fall.

So that now the question is how to determine who gets first shot.

- We want very much for our student body, the first year, to be repre-
sentative of the student body in subsequent years, because we are doing
a considerable amount of curriculum experimentation. Qur faculty re-
cruiting and faculty evaluation is based on teaching rather than a
research function with a student body that will have a very wide variety
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of readiness for college. So, therefore, we do not wish to use methods
of selecting the students that will cause the student body to be sharply,
say, stronger students or weaker students or older students or younger
students or male or female or veterans or nonveterans or any of the
other factors that we might have used to do the selection.

So we really boiled it down to only two possibilities : One, chrone-
logical date of receipt of application which we do have on record, or
a random process to assure the most representative sample of the total
application group. :

We had to reject the chronological factor for several reasons. Much
of this application traffic resulted from a series of visits which I paid
to the high schools of the District telling the students about the col-
Jege and explaining the program. But I did not do those all on the same
day, of course, so that they were strung out over a period from the
10th of November to the 10th of January, but all but one of them was
done before the Christmas holiday. But 1t would be very unfair to the
one school where I did not go until after the Christmas holiday because
there were more than 2400 applications by the time I went to that
school as an example. So that for that reason and for the fact also in
some of the schools the counselors held the applications of the students
for several weeks, assembled, cleaned them up and then sent them in,
that sort of changed the date really that these students had applied.

So we proposed then a random selection process where all students
who applied before the deadline have an equal opportunity to be num-
ber one in the list. They also have an equal opportunity to be number
5,280, which happens to be the number of feet in a mile and we often
think how long that line would be.

Now, we will use the number as a sequence, sequence number to all
the students in for pre-registration and counseling. If we find that
some of the students, for example, thought they were seniors in high
school but turn out to be really only juniors they are not eligible to
start next fall because they have not achieved high school gradua-
tion. So as we counsel along, then we will determine the eligibility of
the student and determine whether or not he might have a better op-
portunity for the program he wants in another institution, and then
continue to call them in in the order of this sequencing by random
process.

Now, as Mr. Horsky said, the decision of the Board to approve this
method is tentative and will be considered for its second reading as
we say tomorrow at the Board meeting.

Mr. Stsk. Well, thank you. I appreciate that explanation.

Mr. Warker. I appreciate your statement Dr. Farner. I just want
to make this observation, Mr. Chairman. I was a little concerned when
T read about this method of selecting students, because I was hopeful
that you would at least do some screening. Otherwise T think you will
pass over many young people who are capable of doing college work.
So I was just hopeful that you would at least do a certain amount of
sereening to avoid that.

I am not saying that I am against these young people who have not
done so well in their high school days. I would like to see them, if
possible, given an opportunity because we know by experience that
many high school students who did not do so well in high school do
well in college.

Dr. FARNER. Yes.
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- Mr. WaLker. I do not mean for this to be a guideline or anything,
but by the same token, I still would hate for your to pass over those
who have the aptitude to do well.

Thank you, very much.

Dr. Farner. May I make a couple of comments on that point? We
hate to turn anybody away. We hate to turn the ones who did not do
well in high school away for the following reason, that if we turn
them away, as the only public institution for the District of Columbia,
they really have no place else to go. The stronger students can acquire
scholarships and admission at other institutions. On the other hand,
we certainly do not want to turn away all strong students deliberately
and have a student less able than the total application group.

We are going to explore at our Board meeting tomorrow possibly
measures of asking other institutions in this general metropolitan area
to help by receiving some students solve this dilemma, for us. We may
be able to go out and actually ask some neighboring colleges to take
some students from us on a tuition basis. We are exploring every possi-
ble way we can to make sure that nobody is turned away next year.

Now, one important statistic about our college, our application group
that affects this is the fact that more than 60 percent of our applicants
are not in high school now. This means some of them are out of high
school several years. So to use their high school records, which might
have been weak on the basis of a time, say, for years ago, when their
motivation was much different, now they are attempting to either
reduce their employment or drop their employment entirely and try to
go to college, three or four years after high school, start college three
or four years after high school, and this shows a great deal of motiva-
tion, and to use high school records on those students as a decider of
whether they could or could not try would be difficult, I think.

Mr. S1sk. Very good. The gentleman from Ohio.

Mr. Harsma. I certainly appreciate your explanation because I
shared the same misgivings about this lottery method that I think my
colleague did. At least from the newspaper reports, it looked on the
surface of it you would be preempting the fellow that had worked
hard in high school so he could get in college

Dr. Farner. That is right.

Mr. Harsaa. —and showed outstanding ability. Certainly you must
give some recognition to achievement in high school as you sereen these
people. I would assume, from your explanation, that academic ability
will be taken into consideration. :

I think it is also fair to say, is it not, that if you had a student body
of average people, they probably do not learn as much as if you have
it mixed or have some people in there with special skills or outstand-
ing skills.

Dr. Farner. That is right.

Mr. Harsma. Because they provide incentive for the average student,
is that not so ?

Dr. Far~er. That is true.

Mr. Harsma. If you get a little encouragement and leadership from
seeing the student next to you doing something well, maybe you try a
littl@e harder. It gives you a better academic program overail, does it
not ¢
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Dr. Farner. Yes, we agree. That is the reason we want this total
spread of the application group. ) .

Mr. Harsma. Well, T appreciate your explanation, and I certainly
feel much relieved.

Mr. Horsxy. Let me add only one thing that is perhaps implicit
in what Dr. Farner has said but has not been made explicit. We do not
anticipate allowing this to happen again. This was a gross misjudg-
ment of the need for this school in this District, and our freshmen
class next year will be adequately budgeted to take care of all
applicants.

Dr. Farner. When I first arrived, I raised the estimate from very
low figures up to the 1300. There has been a massive underestimate,
I think, over the years that the need for the two colleges has been
studied of the potential student demand, and now we are really sort
of proving that point in a sense.

Mr. Sisk. All right. Did you have any further questions?

Mr. Harspa. No.

Mr. Stsk. Well, gentlemen, we appreciate very much your coming
before the Committee this morning and your fine statement. I might
say that so far as I know this concludes your testimony. However, 1
would hope, Dr. Farner, that you and Dr. Wiegman, and Mr. Horsky
as far as that goes, would be prepared, maybe, to answer some ques-
tions. As I say, not all members of the subcommittee were here this
morning. I might say, on the statement which has now been made a
part of the record, of Dr. Farner and Dr. Wiegman submitted on pages
three, four, five and six, I think they do set forth a very eloquent plea
and a very good reason for making of this school and land-grant col-
lege. And, of course, we have precedents in all the states as we pro-
vided in the Hawaiian Act which has been mentioned, of course, the
cash in lieu of land, but if there are further questions, why you gentle-
men will be here in the city and available in the future if you are
needed.

Mr. Horsky. We will be available.

Mzr. Sisk. Yes, Dr. Wiegman.

Dr. Wireman. Mr. Chairman, one final comment. We view the
timing of this legislation as very important because now is the time
to begin recruiting faculty and extension workers to help carry ont the
intent of this legislation. So any particular movement on this would be
very much appreciated.

Mr. Swsk. Well, I think it is understood that there was come
urgency, at least you people felt that, and let me say this, that the
Sommittee will hope to move along as expeditiously as possible. I
think what we will probably try to do this morning, if possible,
is to finish the testimony on it and then as soon as possible, the Com-
mittee will go into Executive Session and attempt to write up the bill
or any changes, and I do not understand at least at the present time
there has been any proposed amendments, but at least try to get the
bill reported to the full Committee as soon as we can properly proceed.
Thank you gentlemen.

Mr. Horsry. Thank you.

Dr, Farxer. Thank you.

Mr. Sisx. The complete statement of Dr. Farner and Dr. Wiegman
will be included in the record at this point.
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(The statement referred to follows:)

STATEMENT OF DR. FRANK FARMER, PRESIDENT, FEpERAL CITY COLLEGE AXND
Dr. Eu¢eENE WIEGMAN, DiRecToR oF ExXTENSION, FEDERAL CITY COLLEGE

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, thank you for inviting Dr.
Kugene Wiegman and me to testify regarding the bills, HR 15280 and S. 1999,
to “Amend the District of Columbia Education Act”, the authorization to pro-
vide the District of Columbia with its own land grant institution. We wish also
to thank this Committee for the wisdom it has shown in reecommending the
passage of PL 89-791, the law which created the Federal City College and the
Washington Technical Institute. We are, at long last, able to provide the citizens
of the District with public higher education so that they may better meet their
own expectations and qualify for positions through which they can contribute
more fully as citizens of this city and nation.

The Federal City College plans to open its doors to 2400 students this Sep-
tember, staffed by a faculty of 100, a student service staff of 53, and a small
administrative staff. The college will be temporarily housed in the old Securities
Exchange Commission Building at Second and “D” Streets, N.W., just a few
blocks from here. The Washington Technical Institute is now housed at the
old Bureau of Standards Building on Connecticut Avenue, N.W. The reception
of these two institutions by the community; students, citizens, Commissioner
‘Washington, the City Council and Congress is gratifying. We know we are
needed and we will do our utmost to fulfill the great responsibility which we
have assumed.

PL89—791 states that the Federal City College is authorized by the Congress
to offer a four year program in liberal arts and sciences acceptable toward a
bachelor of arts degree, including courses in teacher education; a two-year
program (i) which is acceptable for full credit toward a bachelor’s degree or
for a degree of associate in arts, and which may include courses in business ed-
ucation, secretarial training, and business administration, or (ii) in engineering,
mathematics or the physical and biological sciences which is designed to pre-
pare a student to work as a technician or at a semiprofessional level in engi-
neering, sciences, or other technical fields which require the understanding
and application of basic engineering, scientific, or mathematical principles or
knowledge ; eudeational programs of study as may be acceptable for a master’s
degree; and courses on an individual, noncredit basis to those desiring to
further their education without seeking a degree.

The Washington Technical Institute is authorized to offer programs in voca-
tional and technical education designed to fit individuals for useful employment
in recognized occupations; and vocational and technical courses on an individual,

noncredit basis,
WHY A TAND GRANT COT.T.EGE IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA ¢

The enabling legislation establishing the Federal City College and the Wash-
ington Technical Institute is broad in scope, but land grant college status for
the Federal City College is needed for three important reasons:

1. Land grant college status would, through the Morrill Act and the Bankhead-
Jones Act, provide the funds necessary to broaden the curriculum so that the
Tederal City College could offer expanded and strengthened programs of urban
extension courses.

For example, programs of study could be offered in environmental science,
dietetics, child care, home economics, horticulture and youth development to
name a few. Programs of study already established could be broadened to offer
additional course work in physical sciences to train, at least on the two year
level, young people interested in careers in agriculture, horticulture, and forestry
in cooperation with the National Arboretum. Land grant college status wonld
permit an expansion of curriculum offerings in mathematics and engineering.

2. Land grant college status would provide the necessary funds to extend the
college into the community in many of the same ways that land grant colleges
are serving in your respective States. The Federal City College would be a center
for the use of citizens, community organizations and Government. It would be
the catalyst for discussions between specialists and lay citizens of community
problems to help plan for further development of the city. Noncredit course,
seminars, and workshops for interested citizens to help them upgrade their skills
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and knowledges would be offered by the college. The Federal City College, as the
Jand grant college, would reach out to the citizens of the District with family
centered programs to assist homemakers with management skills, good house-
keeping practices, buymanship, care and use of foods, clothing, household furn-
ishing and equipment, child development and human relations. Programs would
also assist husbands and youth in learning experiences in such areas as recreation,
personal and public health and community services.

The Tederal City College would replicate some of the successful 4-H youth
development and summer camp programs that are now functioning in such cities
as Rochester, Buffalo and Syracuse, New York; Indianapolis, Terre Haute and
Gary, Indiana; New Haven, Counecticut; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Cleve-
land, Cincinnati and Canton, Ohio; Minneapolis, Minnesota ; Los Angeles and
San Francisco, California; El Paso, Texas, and Tucson and Phoenix, Arizona.
Extension agents and their aides cooperating with the college would carry these
programs to the family and to the neighborhood. We see, under land grant college
status, the possibility of setting up several extension centers in the District to
better service citizens and cooperate with the Government of the District in im-
plementing public service programs.

3. Finally, land grant college status for the District would grant equality to
the citizens of the District. The 50 States and Puerto Rico having land grant
college status perform certain types of services for citizens in their States which
govern land grant colleges. The population of the District of Columbia is larger
than eleven States of the Union and the District is facing many of the same prob-
lems that land grant colleges ave tackling. Land grant college status would allow
the Federal City College to call freely upon the services and knowledges of other
land grant colleges and to share achievements. Also land grant college status
would bring a measure of prestige to the Federal City College. ‘We have been
informed that the land grant colleges of the 50 States wish us well.

MEMORANDUM OF PARTICIPATION WITH OTHER INSTITUTIONS OF HIGHER LEARNING

Our sister institution, the Washington Technical Institute would benefit also
by having the Federal City College named the land grant college. The Fed-
eral City College would enter into a Memorandum of Participation with the
Washington Technical Institute, under which the Washington Technical Insti-
tute would assume certain academic instruction and extension services in vo-
cational and technical education. This would assure minimwm duplication of
instruction at the two public institutions. The Washington Technical Institute
would be involved heavily in instruction in engineering and the mechanical
arts. Other institutions could also be asked to participate in programs in which
they have special strengths to contribute.

In conclusion, it is our belief that the Federal City College is suited for the
task at hand. Land grant colleges, such as the Federal City College will become
upon passage of these bills, were established to serve all the people, not just
the privileged few who could afford an education. We like to think of ourselves
as the College without walls—a place to provide education of excellence with-
in, not shut away from, the city. We see the city as our campus, and the pas-
sage of HR 15280 and 8. 1999 will make this vision a reality.

Thank you.

Mr. Harstra. One of these bills passed the other body, Mr. Chair-
man?

Mr. Stsk. Yes, the bill, 8. 1999, has passed the other body.

Mr. Harsza. And isit in the same form as we have it?

Mr. Stsx. Identical, as it passed. It was different as originally in-
troduced there.

We have from the Department of Agriculture, Federal Extension
Service, T believe, this morning, Dr. Lloyd H. Davis, Administrator,
and Dr. Ralston, Deputy Administrator.

Dr. Rarston. My name is Ralston.

Mr. Sisk. All right, Dr. Ralston. Dr. Davis is not with you?

Dr. Raustox. Dr. Davis will not be here this morning.
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- Mr. Swisk. Very well, Dr. Ralston, do you have a prepared state-
ment ? If so, it will be made a part of the record and you can read it
or proceed. as you see fit.

STATEMENT OF DR. N. P. RALSTON, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR,
FEDERALEXTENSION SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Dr. Rarston. Thank you, very much, sir. I would like to present the
written statement for the record and very briefly summarize what we
have in the statement, and then if there are questions I will be pleased
to attempt to answer those.

I might say that the Department of Agriculture fully supports this
amendment to the District of Columbia Public Education Act estab-
"%ishing the Federal City College and land-grant institution of higher

earning.

Two parts of that amendment are of concern and interest to the De-
partment of Agriculture because we have jurisdiction over two of these
parts, namely, the Smith-Lever Act which authorizes the work by the
cooperative extension service; and secondly, the Agricultural Market-
ing Act of 1967 which does not have nearly the scope and direction that
the Smith-Lever Act does have to this particular piece of legislation.

T want merely to say that Secretary Freeman in a recent address at
Fairleigh-Dickinson University stated I think rather clearly and suec-
cinctly his position, to quote :

Research and education are not enough. The city system should include an
urban extension service, made up of trained men amd women, Who, like the
county agent, carry the results of applied research to its actual users—the people
who need help. The extension agents would serve in another major fashion. They
would report the needs of the people back to local governments and to univer-
sities for research and action.

I think this is an extremely important relationship that we build
between the people of an area and the university that is serving those
people so that we have a good strong communications so they reflect
their feelings back and forth, and I think provide much greater serv-
ice for the people which the university is serving. The Smith-Lever
Act, T think, you are familiar with. If there are questions on the Agri-
cultural Marketing Act, I will be happy to answer questions on that.

I think Congressman Zwach indicated some of the scope of the co-
operative extension work in some of the other urban areas of the coun-
try. Very frankly, we are just sort of scratching the surface. These are
‘really developmental efforts in many of these cities that we are doing.
but we are finding that the techniques and methods that we have used
for many years can be adapted and are working in the real hard-core
areas of America, of course urban cities, and we think it is a useful
technique for helping these people move ahead. :

Now just a word about the cooperating university.

I have already indicated that the university area needs to be very
close to its people, and we think the Extension Service would be one
way of helping to bridge this gap. We believe that the fact that the
staff of the university, good staff of the university would lend a great
deal of prestige to helping the people advance in the community. We
could cite many instances where a professional person from a uni-
versity has gone into a community and worked with a young person
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or a family and this becomes really important to them and helps them
move ahead. And so we would see that as an important aspect.

I would say, also, the fact that the Federal City College would be-
come a land-grant university under this Act would provide an entree
for them to associate more freely, and 1 say on a better basis with all
the other land-grant institutions throughout the country. Conferences,
programs seminars, and these kinds of things, of course, they would
be heavily involved in, and I think this would help build the Federal
City College as a university perhaps faster than it might otherwise.

So, I think there is a lot to be said for that kind of relationship.

I do not know that I need to spend very much time on what the
Extension Service can do for the families in the District. I think this
has been discussed from time to time. You have seen written testimony
in other hearings in regard to this. But I again would just restate and
say that we have enough experience—well, I would qualify that, not
enough. We are learning. We will never have enough experience, but
we are learning more and more how to be more effective in raising the
levels and hopes and aspirations of people who have been bypassed and
get them into the mainstream of our society and make them more pro-
ductive. And I think that is basically what our Extension Service is
concerned with in working with people.

The next several pages merely indicate some of the precise kinds of
programs that we would be using in working with the Federal City
College. The methodology that we have used I think will continue to
improve. We have had some discussion with Federal City College. And
over on page 14 we indicate that we would probably work with them
like we do with all other land-grant universities in developing a mem-
orandum of understanding which would rather clearly set forth the
working relationships between the administration of that institution
and the Department of Agriculture clearly spelling out responsibili-
ties of each in carrying out the program. And as Dr. Wiegman indi-
cated, the program 1s developed jointly so that we are completely plan-
ning and negotiating and continually working at changing programs
ad trying those which will be more effective, dropping those which are
not, and this kind of thing as we move ahead.

Now, as to the cost of the program, I think, as you are aware, the
bill merely states that the sums to be appropriated shall not be in sub-
stitution of what now is already being appropriated for the Smith-
Lever Act but in addition, and that four persons of that would go to
the Department for carrying out its administrative, technical and
other services of the Department and the District of Columbia would
not be required to offset allotments under this section, and this differs
very much from all other universities that we are cooperating with
under the Smith-Lever Act. All other universities written in the origi-
nal Smith-Lever Act, as you know, requires offsetting funds in an equal
amount. So in this particular bill provision is provided for total funds
to be provided to the university to carry out this function of Smith-
Lever Act.

Mr. Harsta. Could T interrupt at this point ?

Mr. S1sk. Yes.

Mr. Harsira, What is the reason for that, sir?
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Dr. Ravsron. Well, I think the reasoning and logic behind it is—
and maybe these gentlemen can answer it more effectively than I
can, but most of the financial support for the District comes from
Congress, whereas in the states we have state funds and their tax
authorities and all of this so they ask that the state match whatever
funds are appropriated.

As a matter of fact, in our Smith-Lever Act at the present time
about 38 percent of our total funds are federal, about 42 percent is
state, and about 20 percent is county, so you see we have a multiple
financing arrangement in the original Smith-Lever Act which would
be very much different I think than was felt could be handled effec-
tively here in the District of Columbia.

My, Harswma. Well, how much do you anticipate will be needed?

Dr. Rarston, Well, I guess I really cannot answer this honestly
" until we sit down with the Federal City College to start to determine
how much of a program and what kind of a program, when you get
right down to specifics, we should try to conduct within the District
of Columbia. But I think as Dr. Wiegman indicated, and as has been
I think rather traditional of the Extension Service, we would think
we ought to start with rather small funds and find our way and work
through and let this grow dependent upon its success, and so forth,
and report this back to appropriating bodies so they can determine
the extent of the programs that should be carried on. As Dr. Wiegman
indicated, somewhere between $100,000 and $7- or $800,000 for this
first year we might see as a figure that we could set about really
having three kinds of staff: A staff who would administer the pro-
grams; then a specialist staff who would be part of the subsequent
matter departments of the university probably, and then a field staff
who would actually have offices in the District and become very much
a part of those communities and neighborhoods that get access to
those people.

Mr. Harsua. Thank you.

Mr. Sisk. Well, if I understand now, that—of course, the amount
that might be available under the Smith-Lever Act would have to
be a specific amount which is earmarked and appropriated by the
appropriate committee of the Congress as approved by—for example,
it would fall under the regular agricultural appropriation and be
examined as an item.

Dr. Rarston. Yes, sir; this is my understanding.

Mr. Sisk. For example, Congressman Whitten of Mississippi is
Chairman of the Appropriations Subcommittee; this would be a mat-
ter—it would have to be justified as an item in the budget.

Dr. Ravston. Yes, sir.

Mr. Sisk. Now, I might say, by the way, that the Appropriation sub-
committees are now in session, are now holding hearings, are very
busily engaged in what actually you asking for. I would assume that
you must have a figure already; if not, at what point do you expect
to have it, if you are going to have funds in fiscal year ’69.

Dr. Rarsron. Well, sir, we do not have a figure because we do not
}e{now what would be the disposal of this legislation. As a matter of

act:
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Mr. Sisk. Well, I recognize that you do not have any legislative au-
thority at the present time, but you know we have a habit around here
that when the Administration submits a budget, it submits a budget
contingent upon Congress passing certain authorizing acts. And some-
times 1m some of those acts, there are items as in the budget today that
we have not even authorized, and I am doubtful that we are going to
authorize, but they are still earmarked in the budget for a stipulated
amount of funds. I am curious to know at what stage of the game you
will ask for funds. Are you going to wait until, let us say, this becomes
law ? Hopefully we can go ahead soon and move this. )

I am not trying to indicate that there is going to be substantial delay,
but it seems to me that at some point we should have some pretty good
figure in mind as to what you might be able to or expect to come up
with.

Now, this estimate of $100,000 to $700,000 or $800,000 of possible
funds from the Smith-Lever Act is a pretty wide range.

Dr. Ravsron. Yes, sir.

Mr. Sisk.'T am not here trying to pin you to the wall.

Dr. Rarston. Yes, sir, I would just have to say very honestly we have
not worked out in detail. As a matter of fact, I am testifying before
Mr. Whitten tomorrow afternoon as far as our Smith-Lever Act is
cencerned. So I think what we will really have to do is perhaps go
back through the Department and contact that Committee again so
that we are completely in the clear and everybody understands very
forthrightly what it 1s all about.

I would hate at this point in time to really bring it up to the Com-
mittee without being more precise about the whole situation right
now, and as a matter of fact, we would appreciate any suggestions you
might have as to how wemight

Mr. Sisk. Well, I appreciate the position you are in, Dr. Ralston. T
am not trying to put you on the spot. You may proceed.

Dr. Rarston. Well, I think the only concluding statement that T will
make ig that the Department of Agriculture believes that the citizens
of the District of Columbia are entitled to the benefits of the Coopera-
tive Extension Service and their programs, particularly 4-H and
Home Economics work that are now enjoyed by the 50 states and the
territories of Puerto Rico, Virgin Islands and Guam, and we believe
that these programs can assist materially in providing much greater
fulfillment for the people in the District.

We also believe that the Federal City College as the cooperating
institution of higher learning should have the appropriate research
gnd teaching activities to support an effective Cooperative Extension

ervice.

'And let me just make a comment on this. One of the reasons why
we would favor the Federal City College is because we believe over
time they will be doing the kind of educational teaching and be enter-
ing into certain kinds of research work over time which would more
directly support the kind of activities Extension will really have to
do in the District for it to really be effective. Knowledge isno better
than its research because, and this is why we feel this is important.
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* (The complete statement of Dr. Ralston follows:)

STATEMENT BY DR. N. P. RALSTON, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL EXTENSION
SERVICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, we wish to thank you for the
opportunity to meet with this committee to present the U.S. Department of
Agriculture’s favorable views on H.R. 15280, a bill which amends the District
of Columbia Public Education Act that establishes the Federal City College as
a Land Grant institution of higher learning. The U.S. Department of Agricul-
ture has jurisdiction over two parts of the amendment with reference to the
Act of May 8, 1914 (38 Stat. 8372; 7 U.S.C. 341-346, 347a, 348. 349) and the
Agricultural Marketing Act of 1946 (60 Stat. 1087; 7 U.S.C. 1621-1629). The
Smith-Lever Act has the greater application.

The bill would authorize the United States Department of Agriculture to
make available to residents of the District of Columbia the Cooperative Ex-
tension Service’s pool of professionally trained leaders for Extension, particu-
larly in home economics, youth work, and in marketing.

The Department of Agriculture has long been one of the world’s great institu-
tions of research and education. It has worked cooperatively with numerous
Federal agencies, State departments and agencies—specifically those of agri-
culture, the land-grant universities—and with private organizations, to help
equip the best informed, best trained, and most productive agricultural clientele
in history. Their proficiency has freed a major percentage of our workers to
produce other goods and services that have benefited all people of this country
and the world.

Secretary Freeman stated in a recent address, “The Rural Challenge to the
Cities”, at the 25th Anniversary of Fairleigh-Dickinson University, “Research
and education are not enough. The city system should include an urban exten-
sion service, made up of trained men and women, who, like the county agent,
carry the results of applied research to its actual users—the people who need
help. The extension agents would serve in another major fashion. They would
report the needs of the people back to local governments and to universities for

research and action.”

Smith-Lever Act

In the Smith-Lever Act of 1914, Congress established the Extension Service,
which has been truly a cooperative organization in its mutually beneficial rela-
tionship with the States, the universities, and the public. Through its vast net-
work of educational and informational services, the Department has made readily
available to all citizens the findings in research (foods, diet and nutrition, mar-
keting, etc.). The result has been that when emergencies have arisen—whether
major national conflicts, the great drought of the 1930°s, or the more recent
advent of mechanization—the leadership and technological know-how of the Ex-
tension Service has modified the blow of what otherwise might have been disas-
ter for large areas of the Nation.
~ Since World War 1I, the Extension Service, in response to the demands of
the people, has been expanding its programs into urban areas. The following
quote from the report of the House Appropriations Committee on the Fiscal
Year 1968 Agriculture Appropriation Bill is illustrative of this trend: “In view
of the many agencies of the Department and the entire Federal Government en-
gaged in community development activities, the Committee feels that the addi-
fional funds can be used most effectively in programs which work directly with
the youth of this Nation. The wholesome effect of 4—H Club activities has been
<o beneficial to rural youth that additional efforts to bring 4-H programs to
young people in the congested and deprived urban areas of the United States
would make an invaluable contribution to the moral, spiritual, and economic

strength of this Nation.”

Agricultural Marketing Act

The Agricultural Marketing Act of 1946 authorizes the promotion through
research, studies, experimentation, and cooperation of a scientific approach
to marketing, transportation, and distribution of agricultural products. Section
204(b) of that act authorizes the Department to make allotments to State
departments of agriculture, State bureaus and departments of marketing, State
agricultural experiment stations, and other appropriate ‘State agencies for
cooperative projects in marketing service and marketing research. Designating
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the District of Columbia as a “State” for the purpose of this authority would
permit allotments to appropriate agencies of the District of Columbia. Allotments
under section 204(b) are required to be matched by non-Federal funds.

In addition to moneys available for allotment to States under Section 204 (b),
appropriations are also authorized for use by the Department of Agriculture
in cooperating with State agencies and others, including persons or corporations
engaged in the production, transportation, storage, processing, marketing, and
distribution of agricultural products. As to this authority, the Department of
Agriculture can presently cooperate with appropriate organizations in the
District of Columbia.

Work in nonrural areas

Many cities have made effective use of the Cooperative Extension Service—
especially 4-H youth development and Extension home economics programs.
Extension-guided home counseling services and youth development programs
have been initiated in recent months through Land-Grant universities to priovide
leadership in public housing projects in such cities as Providence, Rhode Island;
Portland, Oregon; Kansas City, Missouri; Hartford, Manchester, and New
Haven, Connecticut; Newark, New Jersey; Buffalo, New York; and Warren,
Ohio. Similar self-help, learning-by-doing programs are urgently needed for
the thousands of families in the Distriet’s public housing developments and
in many other low-income neighborhoods.

Extension has demonstrated that it can fulfill a unique role of working with
families and youth to help them raise their aspirations and make effective use
of the services of the many specialized agencies. At the same time, HExtension
would have collaborative and mutually beneficial relationships with schools,
employment services, and other community agencies. ' '

The cooperating university

Another phase of this relationship that warrants consideration is the role of
each designated university which carries out Cooperative Extension programs.
Such a university heeds the call for help from the community, reviews the prob-
lems, and helps local organizations plan for youth development programs, for
adult education, for teaching of homemaker skills, for child health, and for
other needed programs.

A university that sponsors an Extension Service lends its prestige and many
of its mort eminent professors to the job of helping the entire community. Ex-
posure to the problems of the community enriches the vitality and expands the
objectives of any educational institution.

The professional staff of the university has an opportunity to participate with
all other Land-Grant institutions in numerous relevant subject-matter seminars,
workshop, etc., which contribute to their professional growth and development.
This relationship would strengthen the knowledge base for the District of Co-
lumbia Extension program.

What extension can do for families in the District

Extension has more than 50 years of experience which would be utilized to
help families, including their youth, to improve their home situations and man-
age their resourses; to be productive in employment situations; and to develop
values of good citizenship.

Tixtension is a “family-centered” program. One of its objectives is to reach
adults and youth who do not take advantage of existing educational oppor-
tunities, and to motivate them to learn the skills, attitudes, and knowledge neces-
sary for successful family living.

Extension aims to help disadvantaged families and youth learn to secure and
use goods and services in such as way as to achieve the greatest satisfaction for
all family members.

Children and adults would participate in learning experiences that would re-
inforce each other—information on nutrition, sanitation, and personal hygiene,
for example. They would learn to use community resources of benefit to the
family and would become involved in community organizations.

Homemakers would develop home management skills ; good housekeeping prac-
tices; buymanship; care and use of foods, clothing, household furnishing and
equipment ; as well as better child development and human relationships.

Husbands would become involved in the learning experiences Extension pro-
vides to homemakers and youth.
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Families would develop a feeling of self-reliance and an appreciation for the
benefits gained from using knowledge to improve family well-being. Eventually
they would establish immediate and long-term goals which are compatible, prac-
tical, and attainable.

4
Eaxtension program and learwing experiences in home economics !
Extension work in home economics can focus on critical problems. Educational |
programs could be provided in— !
Food selection and preparation to provide adequate diets at minimum cost; |
food storage to prevent spoilage and contamination; production and pres-
ervation of food where feasible ;
Use of donated and purchased foods ;

Housekeeping skills;

Money management and consumer education ;

Sanitation, safety, and use of available health services;

Improvements in housing, storage, sleeping facilities, and kitchen arrange-
ments;

Construction of home furnishings ; improving appearance of home through
use of ingenuity instead of money (might include reupholstering, repairing,
refinishing) ;

Clothing selection, care, and repair ; remodeling used clothing ;

Family relationships—particularly in the area of child and youth develop-
ment. (The quality of the home environment has a profound effect on the
psychological and physical development of the children.) ;

Personal appearance (in our culture cleanliness and good grooming are im-
portant assets in school and in the world of business and industry.) ; and

Manners and poise—essential in adjusting in an upwardly mobile situa-
tion.

Eatension programs and learning experiences with youth

- BExperiences with 4-H educational programs in a number of cities involving
low-income youth and their families indicate that many of these program learn-
ing experiences are of interest and value to these boys and girls. Among these are :
making and repairing clothing ; woodworking ; flower growing; home and appli-
ance repairs; automotive care and safety ; electronics; amateur radio operation ;
conservation ; health and safety ; home nursing ; home improvement ; teen leader-
ship; and child development. Food preparation and learning better nutrition are
basic programs for them. Science projects in plant and animal biology, chemistry
and engineering have appeal. Money management; community beautification;
home management; photography; vegetable growing; bicycle care, repair and
safe riding ; basices of rocketry ; better grooming and clothes care; reading; per-
sonal development; citizenship; and public speaking help them to develop skills.
Also, it has been shown that contacts between youth and professional people have

- stimulated youth in career planning.

Other programs can be based on specific situations, needs, and interests of

youth in any neighborhood. The interest of youth in project work motivates them
. to participate in related, carefully designed learning experiences based upon
educational objectives directed toward specific needs and problems.

Because youth are confused and frustrated by experiences which are too
different from their present way of life or which seem unattainable, projects are
planned to provide a progression of experiences. The first experiences are those
within the neighborhood of the youth. As the children indicate readiness, the ex-
periences move out into the larger community. Special learning experiences
designed to help with specific problems of teenage youth are related to the prob-
lem of planning for and securing employment.

Opportunities to see places of employment are provided in the project. This
approach makes the experience specific, realistic, meaningful. The focus is on the
workers—the kinds of positions they hold and the skill levels, education, and
training required for such positions. Employees who talk with the youth are
carefully selected to demonstrate such things as opportunity to advance in
positions and opportunity for members of minority groups to attain higher-
skilled positions. The experience is planned to teach the process of studying
employment opportunities in relationship to one’s self.

Panels of workers at 4-H meetings tell about their work; their education and
training, and how they secured it; what to expect from an employer; what the

employer will expect.
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Information and materials are provided on business and industries, empha-

sizing employment and the impact of changing technology on adequately pre-

paring for employment. They help youth to gain greater understanding of the
world of work.

Information dealing with school dropout problems includes ways of gaining
training other than in school.

To increase the number of youth who use employment services, persons from
public and private employment agencies are enlisted to inform youth of the help
available. Their offices are visited.

Trainihg is given in preparing for and conducting one’s self at an employment
interview.

Supervised practice in filling out an employment application blank is provided.

In a study completed recently it was shown that only 5 percent of low-income
teenagers in Washington, D.C., participate in nationally known youth organiza-
tions. However, 95.4 percent of the low-income teenagers said they have heard
of 4-H. The study further pointed out that, since teenagers have strong feelings
of wanting to belong, a well-known organization such as 4-H has a distinct
advantage in interesting young people in the cities.

In summary, the first and perhaps the greatest contribution of the 4-H program
has been to help children to be more successful in school by reinforcing their
school experiences. The voluntary nature of the program, the smaller informal
groups, the home-and-life-related experiences, may be major reasons for this
success. This is best summed up by the words of an older girl who had been in
4-H for three years and who was employed as a sumimer assistant : “These chil-
dren need love, personal attention, and a personal relationship more than sub-
ject matter. At least, they need these before they will respond to subject matter.”
Parents who urged their children to join 4-H explained, “We have seen that 4-H
does things with them, not just for them. You help them do more for themselves.”

Methodology

Equeational methods for the District of Columbia will be patterned after those
which have been tested and found effective in Jxtension’s developmental projects
recently carried out in low-income areas.

Home visits and personal contacts will be used extensively in the initial efforts
of Extension because the hard-core poor typically do not actively seek out educa-
tional opportunities, and they are not accustomed to meeting in groups. Such
contacts will aid in gaining the confidence of the people, identifying problems and
level of knowledge, and acquainting local residents with program opportunities.

Eventnally, individuals will be involved in group learning experiences, because
research shows that people learn some things better in a group situation. Also,
the time of the Extension worker is spent more efficiently in group work.

The total family approach will be used. Educational experiences will be di-
rected at the various family members simultaneously, although they may be in
different groups. Programs by radio and TV, newsletters, and leaflets will be
directed to the family.

Educational materials will be placed in such centers as libraries, doctors’ wait-
ing rooms, laundromats, beauty parlors, barber shops, grocery stores, youth cen-
ters, and neighborhood houses. Tours of supermarkets and thrift shops featuring
secondhand clothing will be used to teach comparison shopping.

Local advisory groups and potential participants will be used to identify prob-
lems so that the program will be responsive to local needs. Other relevant Govern-
ment agencies and local organizations will be involved by serving on advisory
groups, providing entree into homes, identifying problems and participants,
reinforcing learning, and serving as volunteers.

Eaxtension administration in the District of Columbia

Extension work in the District of Columbia would be administered similar
to the method authorized by the Smith-Lever Act (7 U.S.C. 341-346, 347a, 348,
349). The Secretary of Agriculture should be authorized to adapt Extension
programs to the needs of the District of Columbia. A memorandum of understand-
ing would be signed between the President of the Federal City College and the
Secretary of Agriculture. It would set forth mutual working relationships and
responsibilities.
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Administration and progroming

The director of the District of Columbia Cooperative Extension Service would
be located on the campus of the institution of higher learning designated to
implement the programs. He would relate to the institution’s administration
and organization so as to have access to the expertise of the institution not only
in home economics and youth development work, but also in other fields, It is
envisioned that the Cooperative Extension staff of the institution would be made
up of three components—administrative and program leaders; subject-matter
specialists in all appropriate academic departments; and field staff located in
area offices in different areas of the city.

Cost of the program

This bill authorizes appropriation of such sums as may be necessary to extend
the provisions of the Act of May 8, 1914, to the District of Columbia. Such sums
to be appropraited -shall be in addition to and not in substitution for, sums other-
wise appropriated under such Act, or otherwise appropriated for agricultural
extension work. Four per centum of the sum so appropriated for each fiscal year
shall be aliotted to the Federal Extension Service, Department of Agriculture, for
administrative, technical, and other services of the Department in carrying
out the purposes of this section. The District of Columbia shall not be required
to offset allotments authorized under this section.

Conclusion

The U.S. Department of Agriculture believes that the citizens of the District
of Columbia are entitled to the benefits of Cooperative Extension programs, par-
ticularly in 4-H~youth development and home economics, which are now enjoyed
by citizens in the 50 States, Puerto Rico, Virgin Islands and Guam. We believe
these Extension programs can assist materially in providing greater fulfillment
for the people working and living in our national city. We also believe that
Federal City College, as the cooperating institution of higher learning, should
have appropriated research and teaching activities to support effective coopera-
tive extension work.

Mr. Sisk. Thank you, Dr. Ralston. Does that conclude your state-
ment ¢ I have only one question in line with the question I had asked
earlier. You, representing the Department of Agriculture, of course,
will have certain jurisdiction over approval of some of these funds or
transfer of funds. Do you have any question with reference to the legal
position of the Federal City College as the language is at present
written in the bill in connection with its cooperative effort with the
Technical Institute in making funds available to them? Do you have
any reservations at all ?

r. RansTon. We have no objection to this at all. Our Memorandum
of Understanding would be with the Federal City College, and we
would work that program out together so that if there were questions
and concerns, I am sure these could be resolved on this kind of a. basis.

Mr. Harsua. Doctor, I do not mean to belabor this point about ap-
propriations, but the bill provides for what we sometimes call an open-
end appropriation, and 'we run into problems on the floor with it. And
just authorizing the appropriation of such sums as may be necessary

ind of leaves the door wide open, so that we are going to be confronted
with this as we try to get the bill passed on the floor. That is why we
were hoping to find appropriate answers with which we could advise
the other members of the House. Since you do not have any suggestion
as to what sums will be needed at this time, how do you arrive at the
-04 percent conclusion for administrative and technical expenses of the
Department.
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Dr. Ravston. This again follows the format of Smith-Lever law.

Mr. Harsua. Does it ?

Dr. Ravston. And, incidentally, the Smith-Lever law also is an open-
end law. :

Mr. Harsua, Isit?

Dr. Rauston. Yes, sir.

Mr, Harsma, Well, that is some help.

Dr. Rarston. So that, as a matter of fact, this is why we appear
before the Committee to justify what it is we are doing, and this kind
of thing so that complete control we think is in the hands of the re-
spective Committees.

Mr. Harsaa. Thank you.

Mr, Sisk. Well, Dr. Ralston, we thank you, very much for a very
excellent statement. I think it was quite explanatory and certainly

~was helpful to the Committee. Thank you for coming over,

Our next witness is Dr. Russell Thackrey, Executive Secretary of
the National Association of State Universities and Land Grant
Colleges.

Dr. Wizeman. He was unable to make it today; Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Stsx., Will he have a statement ?

Dr. Witeman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Sisk. All right, ‘without objection his statement will be made a
part of the record.

STATEMENT OF DR. RUSSELL THACKREY, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE UNIVERSITIES AND LAND
GRANT COLLEGES

Dr. Tuackrey. Mr. Chairman, my name is Russell 1. Thackrey.
My occupation is, and has been for the past 21 years, that of executive
director of the National Association of State Universities and Land-
Grant Colleges. My statement is submitted as an individual resident of
the District of Columbia, since the appropriate committees of the
National Association of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges
have not had opportunity to take formal action authorizing me to offer
testimony on behalf of the association. The association has, however,
consistently supported the legislation authorizing the establishment of
the Federal City College and the Washington Technical Institute.

As a resident of and taxpayer in the District of Columbia I am
strongly in favor of measures to increase educational opportunity for
the young people of the District, and to provide educational services to
the people of the District characteristic of those which the land-grant
and other public universities and colleges have long provided for the
various States and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, House bill 15280
and Senate Bill 1999 would make funds available to the Federal City
College for two major programs: campus instruction and cooperative
extension work,

CAMPUS INSTRUCTION

H.R. 15280 and S. 1999 would make available to Federal City College
annual appropriations for the “further endowment” of institutions
established under the Morrill Act of 1862 or the Morrill-Nelson Act of
1890-1907 as subsequently amended and supplemented. These funds
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are available for a wide range of instructional programs. The legisla-
tion would place the District of Columbia on the same basis as the 50
States and Puerto Rico in receiving support for such programs. The
legislation properly increases the statutory ceilings on appropriations
for these purposes, so that the District of Columbia may share in them
without reducing the funds available to the States and Puerto Rico.
The legislation also authorizes appropriation of a sum for permanent
endowment of the Federal City College, in lieu of the endowment
deriving from the sale of Federal lands as provided under the Morrill
Act of 1862. The provision is comparable to that made for the Univer-
sity of Hawaii, in view of the nonavailability of Federal lands for the
original purpose, and is based on a formula similar to that approved
by Congress in the case of Hawaii.

My understanding is that a memorandum of understanding or agree-
ment is planned with the Washington Technical Institute, under which
instructional funds made available under this provision will be avail-
able for use in certain programs of the technical institute. This seems.
to be sound procedure, in that it provides funds for support of pro-
grams which are completely within the purposes of the act, and at the
same time avoids most complex and serious problems which would be
raised by the designation of the technical institute as a land-grant
institution. There are many precedents for the procedure proposed,
under which the land-grant institution of a particular State has by
cooperative agreement utilized the facilities and staff of other institu-
tions to carry out its authorized programs.

COOPERATIVE EXTENSION WORK

The provisions of H.R. 15280 with respect to cooperative extension
work in the District of Columbia seem to me to be sound. They provide
for the direct Federal funding, entirely outside the formula generally
used for cooperative extension work, for the conduct of such pro-
grams as are appropriate to the needs of the District of Columbia and
are agreed on by the Federal City College and the U.S. Department
of Agriculture. Certainly there is a great need within the District for
work on problems of home and family life, nutrition, and in the field of
youth work. Although the problems of agricultural production do not
exist in the District of Columbia, the cooperative extension service is
also heavily involved in urban areas with helping city families make
wide use of their food dollars in terms of cost and sound nutrition;
with working with food processors and retailers in improving the

uality and reduce the cost of their operations; and in youth work.
%ornell University, the land-grant institution of the State of New .
York, has a substantial extension staff in New York City through the
New York State College of Agriculture, for example, and the same is
true of many other metropolitan areas. The formula under which ex-
tension funds are made available to the various States and Puerto Rico
would, however, not be appropriate for the District, since it is based
heavily on agricultural production and rural population.

In conclusion, may I repeat my enthusiastic support of the proposed
legislation, and express appreciation to the members of your commit-
tee for their past and continued interest in providing educational op-
portunity for the residents of the District of Columbia.




31

Mr. Sisk. Next, we have Mr. Thomas Moyer, Assistant Corporation
Counsel, on the part of the City government. We appreciate your
being here this morning, Mr, Moyer. If you have a statement, why

roceed to make your statement. We have here a letter directed to the

hairman of the Committee, Mr. McMillan, signed by Mr. Fletcher.
Without objection, this will be made a part of the record.
('The letter from Mr. Fletcher follows:)

GOVERNMENT OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA,
EXECUTIVE OFFICE,
Washington, March 13, 1968.

Hon, JoEN L. MCMILLAN, :

Chairman, Committee on the District of Columbia,
U.S. House of Representatives,

Washington, D.C.

DeAr MR. McMiLLAN : The Government of the District of Columbia has for re-
port H.R. 15280 and S. 1999 (passed by the Senate on December 8, 1967), 90th
Congress, identical bills “To amend the District of Columbia Public Education
Act.”

Rach of the bills amends the District of Columbia Public Education Act ap-
proved November 7, 1966 (Public Law 89-791; 80 Stat. 1426) so as to add at the
end of such Act a title IV providing that the Federal City College shall be con-
sidered to be a college established for the benefit of agriculture and the mechanic
arts in accordance with the provisions of the Morrill Act approved July 2, 1862,
as amended, thereby enabling the college to be entitled to benefits under various
stated Acts.

The District Government understands that the proposed amendment of the
District of Columbia Public Education Act will make it possible for the District
to be eligible to receive the benefits of programs administered by the Department
of Health, BEducation, and Welfare and the Department of Agriculture relating
to land-grant colleges. In particular, it would allow the Federal Extension Servy-
ice of the Department of Agriculture to extend its programs for home economics
and 4-H youth development to the District of Columbia. We are of the view that
the bills have great potential for the people of the District of Columbia, par-
ticularly the hard-to-reach poor.

In the belief that the bills will operate to improve greatly the condition of many
of the residents of the District of Columbia, and particularly the poorer residents,
the District Government recommends the enactment of one of them.

The Government of the District of Columbia has been advised by the Bureau
of the Budget that, from the standpoint of the Administration’s program, there
is no objection to the submission of this report to the Congress.

Sincerely yours,
(8) Thomas W. Fletcher,
TuHoMAS W, FLETCHER,
Assistant to the Commissioner,
(For Walter E. Washington, Commissioner).

STATEMENT OF THOMAS MOYER, ASSISTANT CORPORATION
COUNSEL, DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA GOVERNMENT

Mr. Mover. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. For the record, my name is
Thomas Moyer; I am Assistant Corporation Counsel, and I have been
designated to present the views of the government of the District of
Columbia on this legislation. I have a brief statement in addition to
the letter which you have made a part of the record.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, thank you for giv-
ing the District Government an opportunity to testify on H.R. 15280
and 8. 1999, bills to provide the District of Columbia with its own land
grant institution. The bills would amend Public Law 89-791, which
created the Federal City College, naming this college as the land grant
nstitution for the District of Columbia.
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The District believes that Congress showed great wisdom when it
created the Federal City College and the Washington Technical Insti-
tute to serve the students and citizens of the District of Columbia. We
know from what we have already seen that the College and the Insti-
tute will contribute substantially to the progress and development in
our Nation’s capital. ,

The Government of the District of Columbia favors H.R. 15280 and
S. 1999 without reservation. We believe the citizens of the District of
Columbia should be entitled to the benefits of the land grant college.
I have been informed that the District of Columbia is the last remain-
ing area in the United States, including Puerto Rico that is not covered
by programs that come with land grant college status, the Morrill Act,
the Bankhead-Jones Act, the Smith-Lever Act and the Agricultural
Marketing Act. Land grant college authorization will allow the Fed-
eral City College to expand its curriculum and reach out to service more
families in the District. We see the College administering family-
centered extension service programs in the District, particularly to the
hard-to-reach poor.

There are about 96,000 youngsters between the ages of 9 and 19 in
49,000 families in D.C. who live in circumstances approaching abject
poverty. This legislation would provide urgently needed supplemental
assistance to youngsters, through well known and proven programs of
the 4-H, and to their families who are hopelessly caught up in impov-
erished circumstances by informational, educational and vocational
inadequacies.

The family unit is considered to be the most important instrument in
the process of developing the individual. Through this primary group
the individual may acquire habits, ideals, attitudes, imagés and exam-
ples, which both stimulate and motivate him toward being a responsible
cltizen.

However, many families in congested areas of Washington have
been unable to provide for their children the kind of home life which
fosters good health and good citizenship. Often this is beyond their
control and even beyond their understanding. Parents from many
low-income groups are not familiar with adequate nutrition, good
housekeeping standards, the care and development of children, and
the need to foster sound values within the home. They presently lack
gkills in maintaining their homes, furnishings, and equipment. This
legislation would authorize the Federal City College to establish an
extension program in cooperation with the United States Department
of Agriculture to assist families to provide better way of life for
themselves and for others.

Land grant college status will permit the Federal City College, co-
operating with the Washington Technical Institute, to offer at least
on the two-year level, instruction in such fields as horticulture, for-
estry, conservation and beautification, to mention a few, that would
not be offered otherwise. We believe a young man desiring to become
a forest ranger or soil conservationist should not be denied this op-
portunity because he happened to be born in an area not having a
land grant institution. It has been difficult, and in recent years, im-
possible for a student in the District of Columbia to enroll in an in-
stitution of higher learning in other States due mostly to the crowded
conditions at these colleges. Under land grant college status, not only
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will students have an opportunity to study in certain fields that
would not be offered without land grant college funds and authoriza-
tion, but will also be able to transfer, on the college senior and grad-
uate level, to sister land grant institutions in the 50 States. We be-
lieve this is very desirable because it provides opportunities to young
people that have not existed before.

You can see why we endorse this bill without reservation. The bene-
fits that land grant institution status will do for students and citizens
of the District of Columbia will be, over the years, immeasurable.
We are convinced that the Federal City College will be able to carry
our responsibilities of land grant college contributing to the illustrious
history of these institutions.

Mr. Sisk. Thank you, Mr. Moyer, for a very good statement. Does
the gentleman from New Mexico have any questions this morning?

Mr. WaLker. No.

Mr. Sisk. The gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Harsha.

Mr. Harsza. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moyer, I notice that you mentioned some 96,000 children from
the ages 9 to 19. Would these people between the ages 9to 19 participate
in this program?

Mr. Mover. Mr. Harsha, I would like to defer to Dr. Wiegman who
aided in the preparation of this statement and has a lot more back-
ground in this. I noticed that figure was used in the Senate report.

_ Dr. Wiremax. In the 4-H program 9 to 19 is the typical age; yes,
sir.
Mr. Harsma. What is the Corporation Counsel’s position on this 100
percent contribution by the Federal Government to this program, as
opposed to the 50-50 formula used in the other states.

Mr. MovEer. The District hasbeen in contact with officials of the Agri-
culture Department and in the Department of Health, Education, and
Welfare, and the bill as was finally passed by the Senate is agreeable to
the District Government as well as to these federal agencies. We be-
lieve that this is appropriate for the District under these circumstances.

Mr. Harsua. Thank you. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Sisk. Thank you, Mr. Moyer.

Mr. Mover. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Sisx. That concludes the list of witnesses which the Chair has
before it. Is there anyone else in the room that desires to be heard on
this particular piece of legislation?

Mr. Harsma. Could I ask just one question, Mr. Chairman, of the
college group? Is there any opposition to this legislation that you are
aware of ?

Dr. Wieeman. Mr. Harsha, I have encountered none. There was none
in the Senate; no opposition has been listed that T am aware of.

Mr. Harsma. Thank you.

Mr. Sisxk. I thank all you gentlemen for being here this morning and
for making a good case for your cause on this occasion. Let me say
that as soon as the transeript has been prepared, the Committee will
take a look at it. And I will attempt to assure you, Dr. Farner and Dr.
Wiegman—I know your interest in time—that we will try to proceed
as rapidly as possible and get into Executive Session as soon as possible.

Mr. Harsaa. Mr. Chairman, I did not mean to interrupt you, but
in view of the gentleman’s statement that there is no opposition to this
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legislation, either that he is aware of or in the Senate hearing, if you
would like to go into Executive Session this morning on it, I have no
objection, sir. . .
Mr. Sisk. Well, I appreciate that. Actually, let me say this. T think
in view of the fact that we had several members here this morning who
had to go to other meetings, it might be just as well—we have got two
or three other things that we have got to go into Executive Session on,
and T hope later this week if we could. But I appreciate your willing-
ness to move on it. We will try to move very quickly.
ChWith that the Committee stands adjourned subject to call of the
air.
~ (The departmental reports referred to on p. 1 follow:)

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,
March 19, 1968.

Hon. JoHN L. MOMILLAN,
Chairman, Committee on District of Columbia,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DeArR Mr. CHAIRMAN : This is in response to your request for a report on
H.R. 15280 and S. 1999 (as passed by the Senate), identical bills “To amend
the District of Columbia Public Education Act.”

The bills would, among other things, add a new title IV to the District of
Columbia Education Act (Public Law 80-791, 80 Stat. 1426 D.C. Code § 31-1601)
under which the Federal City College authorized by that Act would be considered
a college established for the benefit of agriculture and the mechanie arts in
accordance with the provisions of the first Morrill Act (7 U.S.C. 301-305, 307,
308), and the District of Columbia also would be deemed a “State,” in the ad-
ministration of the second Morrill Act (7 U.S.C. 321-326, 328), section 22 of the
Bankhead-Jones Act (7 U.S.C. 829), and the so-called Retirement Act for land
grant colleges (Act of March 4, 1940, 7 U.8.C. 331), as well as for purposes of
other enumerated acts administered by the Department of Agriculture.

In order to allow for the addition of the District to the coverage of § 22 of the
Bankhead-Jones Act without reducing the shares of the States and Puerto Rico,
the bill would increase the appropriation authorization for the uniform anmnual
- appropriation under that section by $150,000, and would increase the appropria-
tion authorization for allotments based on population by $20,000.

Finally, in lieu of extending to the District of Columbia the provisions of the
first Morrill Act, the bill, following the precedent of § 14(e) of the Hawaii
Omnibus Act, would authorize to be appropriated to the District 4 lump-sum ap-
propriation of $7,241,706, subject to the provisions of that Act concerning pro-
ceeds . of sale of public lands or land-scrip. (The Districet of Columbia does not
contain public lands suitable for donation, and the use of land scrip as an al-
ternative has long ago been discontinued.) The Semnate report on S. 1999 sets
forth the reasons for the particular lump-sum amount proposed to be authorized,
as follows :

“If the original provisions of the first Morrill Act were extended to include
the District of Columbia and a capital grant were based on current populations,
120,000 acres of land or equivalent serip would be required. Equitable use of
this formula, however, seems impossible. Rather, it is proposed that the method
provided for the State of Hawaii be used as the base for determining a grant
which would be fair to all of the States and the District of Columbia.

“Hawaii was the first instance in which a direct cash appropriation was made
in lieu of some form of land or land-scrip. As a result of an analysis of States
whose  populations, situations, and land-grant college characteristics closely
approximated that of Hawaii, an endowment of $10 million was proposed. In
addition, it was shown that seven of the last 10 States admitted to the Union,
excluding Alaska and Hawaii, had land grants valued in excess of $6 million
(using a value of $50 anacre).

“Public Law 86-624, the Hawaii Omnibus Act, provided an authorization of
$6 million, which in view of all considerations has been accepted by your commit-
tee as a base for developing a capital grant for the District of Columbia. While
there exist factors which support higher endowments for Hawaii and the Dis-
trict of Columbia and characteristics with degrees of variance, the most appro-
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priate overall formula is to obtain a grant amount in terms of the Hawaii grant
and the ratio of populations of that Stateand the District of Columbia. Using data
of the 1960 census, this method yields an amount of $7,241,706 for a capital grant
fund for the District of Columbia.

“The sum of $7,241,706 is small in comparison to the total needs but is an
amount which compares fairly to that granted to each State.” (8. Rep. No. 888,
p. 8)

The Land-Grant College program is the only educational program adminis-
tered by this Department under which the District of Columbia is not eligible
for benefits. We think it is desirable to include the District of Columbia in that
program, and therefore recommend favorable action on the above-mentioned
provisions of these bills. (We defer to the views of the Department of Agricul-
ture on the other provisions of the bills.)

We are advised by the Bureau of the Budget that there is no objection to the
presentation of this report from the standpoint of the Administration’s program.

Sincerely,
WiLBUR J. COHEN,
Acting Secretary.

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
Washington, D.C., March 20, 1968.
Hon. JoaN L. MCMILLAN,
Chairman, Commitiee on the District of Columbia,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DeAR MR. CHATRMAN : This is in reply to your letter of March 12, 1968 asking
for a report on HLR. 15280 and §. 1999 to amend Title II of the District of
Columbia Public Education Act. '

The proposed bills would establish the Federal City College as a land-grant
jnstitution in accordance with the provisions of the Morrill Act of July 2, 1862.
The Acts administered by this Department referred to in the bills are the Smith-
Lever Act of May 8, 1914 (38 Stat. 372; 7 U.S.C. 341-346, 347a, 348, 349) ; and the
Agricultural Marketing Act of 1946 (60 Stat. 1087; 7 U.8.C. 1621-1629).

‘We recommmend enactment of the Bills as they relate to the provisions which
would be administered by the Department of Agriculture. The Bills would extend
the benefits of the Smith-Lever Act through the Federal City College to the people
of the District of Columbia.

We believe that the citizens of the District of Columbia are entitled to the
benefits of the Cooperative Extension Service programs, particularly in 4-H
youth development and home economics which are effectively carried out in the
50 States and Puerto Rico. The Bills authorize funds for Extension programs
in the District that are in addition to present appropriations under the Smith-
Lever Act, thereby not reducing the Tederal payments for such work to the
50 States and Puerto Rico. The formula provisions of the Smith-Lever Aet pro-
vide that additional funds since 1962 be distributed among the States 20 percent
equally and the balance on the basis of farm and rural population. Since the
District of Columbia is urban instead of a rural community, under the formula
it would share only in the 20 percent. Hence, this Department strongly favors
the provisions of the Bills authorizing such additional sums without regard to
the formula as may be necessary to extend Cooperative Extension programs to
the District of Columbia.

The designation of the District of Columbia as a State would permit allot-
ments under Section 204 (b) of the Agricultural Marketing Act of 1946 (7T US8.C
1623(b)) to appropriate agencies of the District of Columbia for cooperative
projects in marketing research and marketing services.

We make no recommendation regarding provisions of the Act which would be
administered by the Department of Health, RBducation and Welfare.

The Bureau of the Budget advises that there is no objection to the presentation
of this report from the standpoint of the Administration’s program.

Sincerely yours,
JoEN A. SCHNITTKER,
Acting Secretary.
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House OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA,
Washington, March 12, 1968.

Commissioner of Education,
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare,
Washington, D.C.

DeAR CoMMissioNER Howg: This Committee is presently considering H.R.
15280 and S. 1999. In connection therewith, it will be helpful to the Committee
if you will furnish a tabulation showing the extent of the participation of the
D, C. Government in programs administered by your Office of Education for
the fiscal year 1966, 1967, and 1968. |

With kind regards, I am, |

Sincerely yours,
JorN L. MOMILLAN,
Member of Oongress, Chairman.

(Subsequently, the following tabulation was received from the Office
of Education:)

OFFICE OF EDUCATION
OBLIGATIONS INCURRED IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Fiscal year Fiscal year Fiscal year
1966  obliga- 1967 obiiga- 1968 finai

tions tions allotments
1. OFFICE OF EDUCATION APPROPRIATIONS
Elementary and secondary educational activities:
for y deprived children (ESEA 1):
Basicgrants ... $5,575,276  $5,642,037 $5,933, 620
State administrative expenses!___________.._. .- 3 150, 600
Grants to States for school fibrary materials (ESEA 11)1___ .. - 345,817 347 914 336, 897
Suppiementary educational centers and services (ESEA HI)1._..... 74,267 1, 027 298 857,785
Strengthening State departments of education (ESEA V):
Grants 1o States 1 2130,934 2167,435 206, 022
Grants for special projects ... . iiaao.
Acquisition of equipment and minor remodeling (NDEA 111):
Grantsto States_.______________ .. _____.._.... 'y , 171,298
Loans to nonprofit private schools!.. 25,097
State administration 1 ), , 10, 000
Guidance, counsehng, and testing (NDEA V):
Grants to States b . 81,278 81,690 83,354
Institutes for counseling personnel. e enmeteneeeeasemeneencmreeascaeroseeceemessseczzeanmcasnemnnnnn

Institutes for advanced stydy (NDEA XI)...........o... ..o .. 341,839 110,082 ... __.____
School assistance in federally affected areas:

Maintenance and operations (Publlc Law 81-874)¢ 4,653,238 5,299, 235 4,618,402

Construction (Public Law 81-8
Teacher Corps..._..

Program assistance:

Strengthenmg ‘developing institutions (HEA t11)_....._._._.... 14, 600 31,900 ...
Colleges of A. & M, arts:

Second Morrill Actl .............................................................................
Und (HEK S instr | equipment and other resources

Telewslon equipmentd______ e meeao.l 5,171 11,203

Other equipment ! . caeeea- } 123, 325 { 80, 497 97,092

Construction:
Undergraduate public commumty colieges and technical insti-
tutes (HEFA I, sec. 103) L ___ i iieciiemciecaan 115, 866
Other undergraduate facilities (HEFA 1, sec. 104)1___ 2,598,771 2,180,238 1,203,447
Graduate facilities (HEFA 1) ... _..____.._.._. ... 78,166 2,392,096 . ... _._...
State administration (HEFA 1, sec. 105) L. ... o cooeoiiol 30,738 78,752 78,272

Teacher educatlon
and dary teacher programs (HEA V-C):
Experienced teacher fellowships.

Prospective teacher fellowships 156, 800 237,100 .
Strengthemn% graduate schools_. ... .. _____.. 116,349 .

College teacher fellowships (NDEA 1V 714,575 979, 700

lnst:tg}\es in the use of equipment an

Student aid:

Educational opportunity grants (HEA 1V-A):
Grants to higher education institutions_______.______.____ 520, 708 832, 650 4427,836
Encouragement of educational talent_ ... .. .. . ... 85,000 - ceeeieacaan

Direct loans (NDEA 11):
Contributions to foan funds?_ ... ...
Loans to educationaf institutions. 1,711,032 1,686, 226
Cancellation of student loans.____..... .. .. .. ... ..

See footnotes at end of table.
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OFFICE OF EDUCATION—Continued
OBLIGATIONS INCURRED IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA—Continued

Fiscal year Fiscal year Fiscal year
1966 obliga- 1967 obliga- 1968 final
tions tions allotments

Insured loans (HEA 1V-B):
Advances for reserve funds . . ..o
Interest payments on insured loans.__
College work- study program (HEA IV-C) 1 el $596, 138 721,707 652, 969

of I education:

Vocatlonal ‘Education Act of 1963:

Grants to States._.__.___ 447,871 546, 495 543, 244

Work-study programs ! 75, 214 30 964 31 280
George-Barden and supplemental actsl . 226,183 226 183 228 058
Grants to States under the App Regi t

(58, 211) oo e eeemimemmmaeeeemeesdmeeseceeeeseceaseceeceeedsemeseneinanan

Vocational student loan assistance:

Advances for reserve funds 1 . n e cceeaaa

Interest payments on insured loans.
Smith-Hughes Act!
Libraries and community services:

Exp

Grants for public library services (LSCA | R, 184, 001 224,762 224,762
Interlibrary coopération (LSCA 1) 1. . oo 7,075 40,571
State institutional library services (LSCA ............ -- 7,075 38, 000
Library services to the physically handlcapped (LSCA IV—B)l ................ 4,735 23,750
Construction of public libraries (LSCA 11} 1o _ceonomiinaaaaaaas 203,970 e oaa 138 579
College library resources (HEA H-A) .- o occeencaacnas - 42 000 104,927 oiceaaaas
Librarian training (HEA H=B). oo 97 800 creiecinian
University community service programs (HEA )1 105, 000 119 584 119, 584
Adult basic education (Adult Education Act):
Grants t0 States oo eiliiiiiieiiiiien 174,214 99, 040 196,191
Special projects and teacher training. .- .ooeeooeoiaacaoaioas 1, 055 000
Educational improvement for the handicapped:
Preschool and school programs for the handncapped (€251 7:% 1 ) R S
Training programs for teachers of the handicapped.._.__...... 419, 208
Handicapped research and demonstrations_.....__. - 446, 950
Captioned films for the deaf and media services.......oceeueau - 619,123
Research and training:
General education research (ESEA V)
Training of educational researchers (ESEA IV). ... cnoooocaaaaoos 688, 281 1,176,212 ocoocaeeae
Construction of educational research laboratories (ESEA 1V)..._.
Vocational education research (Vocatlonal Educat«on Act of 1963)--. 583, 235
Foreign language education research( DEA VI) 39 300
Educational media research (NDEA VII).._... 312, 396
Library improvement research (HEA 11-B)___ -
Higher education construction loan fund (HEFA T} coommooooaeoaaae 3, 605, 000
CIVI|Iﬂg{I;S tedufcatlor;f\l alctlwtles |
nstitutes for schoo personne ....................... P
Grants to school boards. ... - cae..- - } 85,000 omemeceneee s -
Arts and humanities educational activities:
Instructional assistance:
Grants to States oo eeceecceeeaeeaan [P 1,217 976 995
Loans to profit private schools!__. .
Teacher training institutes . - o o . oo e eeaen

International education programs:
Advanced training in fo:elgn Ianguages (NDEA VI):

and area 102, 308 140, 000
Fe!lowshl S, 92,973 90 561
Foreign language trammg and area studies (Fulbright-Hays). 42,897 164 180

1l. TRANSFERRED FUNDS FROM OTHER AGENCIES

Manpower development and training activities.. ... oot
Area redevelopment activities. ...
Educational television facilities.
Assistance to refugees in the United States:

Civil defense educational activities- - .- coeoooe o 45, 895
Supplemental Ap| alachxan grants for construction of and equipment for
acilities (566, 214) v a e e cc oo ecemeemmcc e cceeccccaccac e emmecema—————— .
Total. o oo emmmcc e 29,815,460 37, 348,055 18, 410, 455

1 State allocated programs administered by State ag
2 Includes title X of NDEA.

3 Includes State supervnslon.

4 Amount represents initial-year awards only
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(Subsequently, the following letter was received from the Federal
City College:)

) FEDERAL CiTY COLLEGE,
Washington, D.C., March 15, 1968.
Hon. B. F. SIsK,
U.S. House of Representatives,
Rayburn House Office Building,
‘Washington, D.C.

DEAR CONGRESSMAN SISK: Thank you for calling hearings on H.R. 15280 and
S. 1999 to establish a land grant college in the District of Columbia. Dr. Wiegman
and I appreciated the opportunity to present a statement on behalf of the Federal
City College regarding the legislation.

We want to make clear the funding procedure of the Smith-Lever Act, that part
of the land grant college that establishes cooperative extension services between
the Federal Government and the States. The U.S. Department of Agriculture, in
its report, recommended a yearly appropriation to the Federal City College for
extension programs based on a plan of work rather than the formula used in the
Smith-Lever Act. This was done because the formula allocates Department of
Agriculture funds to a land grant college based on forty percent farm population,
forty percent rural population and twenty percent overall population of a State.
This formula permits the District of Columbia. to participate in only twenty per-
cent of the Department funds, since the District has no rural population. The
Department of Agriculture recommended, therefore, a yearly appropriation sub-
ject to review by the House of Representatives Appropriations Committee for
extension services in the District of Columbia, based on a program of work agreed
to by the Secretary of Agriculture and the President of the Federal City College.

The Department of Agriculture appropriation would be partially matched
from the general educational funds of the Federal City College, as is done in the
other fifty States. Presently, the college is paying salaries of personnel in the
college extension services and will continue to do so.

We believe this procedure is right and in keeping with the Smith-Lever Act.

Sincerely yours,
. FRANK FARNER, President.

(Whereupon, at 11:10 o'clock a.m., this date, the Committee was
adjourned, subject to call of the Chair.)
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